BIOLOGICAL CONTROL OF INSECT PESTS IN AGROECOSYSTEMS: EFFECTS OF CROP MANAGEMENT, FARMING SYSTEMS, AND SEMINATURAL HABITATS AT THE LANDSCAPE SCALE: A REVIEW

Adrien Rusch,* Muriel Valantin-Morison,* Jean-Pierre Sarthou,[†] and Jean Roger-Estrade*

Contents

1.	Introduction	220
2.	Arthropod Dynamics and Trophic Interactions within the	
	Agricultural Landscape	222
3.	The Role of Seminatural Habitats on Pest and Natural Enemy	
-	Populations	225
	3.1. Alternative hosts and prey	227
	3.2. Alternative sources of pollen and nectar	228
	3.3. Shelter and overwintering areas	228
	3.4. Interface between crop and seminatural habitats	229
	3.5. Effect of landscape context on biological control	230
4.	Natural Enemy Biodiversity and Insect Pest Suppression	232
5.	Effects of Crop Management on Pests and their Natural Enemies	234
-	5.1. Within-field diversity	235
	5.2. Host plant resistances	235
	5.3. Nitrogen fertilization	236
	5.4. Tillage	237
	5.5. Sowing date, plant density, and harvesting date	238
	5.6. Crop rotation	239
	5.7. Pesticide use	240
6.	General Effects of Farming Systems on Natural Enemy Biodiversity,	
	Pests, and Subsequent Biological Control	241

* INRA/AgroParisTech, UMR211 Agronomie, Thiverval-Grignon, France

[†] INRA, INPT/ENSAT, UMR1201 Dynamiques Forestières dans l'Espace Rural (UMR Dynafor), Castanet-Tolosan, France

Advances in Agronomy, Volume 109	© 2010 Elsevier Inc.
ISSN 0065-2113, DOI: 10.1016/S0065-2113(10)09006-1	All rights reserved.

7.	Integrating Farming Systems, Crop Management and Landscape	
	Context to Understand Biological Control Mechanisms	242
	7.1. Integrating farming system	242
	7.2. Integrating crop management	245
	7.3. Interaction between farming practices and landscape context	246
8.	Conclusions	246
References		248

Abstract

There is a growing body of evidence to suggest that the simplification of land uses associated with a strong dependence on agrochemical inputs is decreasing environmental quality, threatening biodiversity, and increasing the likelihood of pest outbreaks. The development of farming systems with greater reliance on ecosystem services, such as biological control of insect pests, should increase the sustainability of agroecosystems. However, the factors responsible for the maintenance or enhancement of natural pest control remain unclear. The goal of this review is, therefore, to expose which elements, from the field to the landscape scale, influence natural enemy populations and pest regulation. We present here the principal effects of seminatural habitats, farming systems, and crop management on the abundance of insect pests and their biological control, with a view to evaluating their relative importance and identifying key elements that regulate natural pest control interactions. Because of the range of spatial and temporal scales experienced by these organisms, we advocate, in studies investigating trophic relations and biological pest control, a clear description of cropping systems and an explicit consideration of seminatural habitats and more generally of the surrounding landscape. Through this review, we also indicate gaps in knowledge and demonstrate the interest of linking agronomy and landscape ecology to understand trophic interactions, maximize natural pest control, and limit pesticide applications. Quantifying the relative importance of both local and landscape scales is a fundamental step in the design and assessment of ecologically sound integrated pest management strategies for farmers.

1. INTRODUCTION

Modern agricultural landscapes are generally characterized by a high proportion of arable fields, large field sizes, and a high degree of fragmentation of seminatural habitats into small units (Baessler and Klotz, 2006; Tscharntke *et al.*, 2005). There is also a growing body of evidence to suggest that the simplification of land uses associated with a strong dependence on agrochemical inputs is decreasing environmental quality and threatening biodiversity (Evenson and Gollin, 2003; Millennium Ecosystem Assessment, 2005).

Biodiversity conservation and the development of farming systems with greater reliance on ecosystem services should together increase the sustainability of agroecosystems and landscapes (Altieri, 1999; Hillel and Rosenzweig, 2005). Ecosystem services include production, nutrient cycling, flood regulation, climate regulation, biological control of pests, and aesthetic value (Costanza et al., 1997; Millennium Ecosystem Assessment, 2005; Zhang et al., 2007). The sustainability of an agroecosystem depends on various ecosystem services, but may also be affected by ecosystem disservices, such as herbivory, which decrease productivity and increase production costs (Zhang et al., 2007). For these reasons, natural pest regulation is considered one of the most important services of biodiversity (Fiedler et al., 2008; Schläpfer and Schmid, 1999; Wilby and Thomas, 2002), with an estimated value of more than 400 billion dollars (US) per year worldwide (Costanza et al., 1997). The generalized intensification of agriculture and the use of broad-spectrum pesticides decrease the diversity of natural enemy populations (Basedow, 1990; Koss et al., 2005) and increase the likelihood of pest outbreaks (Lawton and Brown, 1993; Swift et al., 1996). Indeed, pesticide use has been shown to be associated with a large decrease in natural pest control services (Cross et al., 1999; Prokopy et al., 1995). Thus, enhancement of the natural regulation functions of agroecosystems appears to be one of the main ways in which we can decrease the use (Wilby and Thomas, 2002) of chemical pesticides for pest control and increase the sustainability of crop production. However, the factors responsible for the maintenance or enhancement of natural pest control remain unclear. Moreover, the environmental and economic benefits to farmers of increasing the activity of natural enemies of crop pests remain a matter of debate, in the absence of clear scientific evidence.

Recent reviews have shown that biological control depends on multiple levels ranging from field to landscape scales (Gurr *et al.*, 2003; Tscharntke *et al.*, 2007). It has been shown that community structure, species richness and abundance, and population dynamics and interactions within and between trophic levels are affected by spatial context (e.g., patch size, spatial configuration, landscape composition, habitat connectivity, or even the structural complexity of habitats) (Bianchi *et al.*, 2006; Finke and Denno, 2006; Kareiva, 1987; Marino and Landis, 1996; Tscharntke and Brandl, 2004; Woodcock *et al.*, 2007; Zabel and Tscharntke, 1998). Crop management and farming systems have also been shown to have major effects on species composition, abundance, and distribution in agroecosystems (Bengtsson *et al.*, 2005; Booij and Noorlander, 1992; Cárcamo, 1995). However, the relative contributions of crop management, farming systems, and landscape context to pest abundance, natural enemy abundance, and biological control have been poorly studied (but see Roschewitz *et al.*, 2005b).

We review here the principal effects of landscape context, farming systems, and crop management on the abundance of insect pests and their biological control, with a view to evaluating their relative importance and identifying key elements that regulate natural pest control interactions. We consider here a system with three trophic levels as a general framework, taking host-parasitoid interactions as a particular example, with the aim of providing a complete overview of all the mechanisms and interactions involved in biological control processes. We will begin by exploring the factors driving arthropod dynamics at the landscape scale. We will then move on to the role of seminatural habitats for pest and natural enemy populations and present a concise overview of the main effects of landscape context on natural pest control. We will then present the state of the art on the relationships between natural enemy biodiversity and pest suppression. Thereafter, we will report the effects of various crop management elements at a local scale (i.e., habitat scale) on pest and natural enemy populations. The effects of farming systems on trophic interactions will then be assessed, with the aim of identifying biological control mechanisms at the farm level. This will lead on to the conclusion, in which we will highlight the value of considering the combined effects of landscape, farming systems, and crop management on biological control interactions, focusing particularly on the effects of crop management, which are frequently neglected. Throughout this review, we will highlight the importance of the precise description of crop areas, crop management, and seminatural habitats in studies of trophic interactions and discuss the direct benefits of such approaches for integrated pest management strategies.

2. Arthropod Dynamics and Trophic Interactions within the Agricultural Landscape

Large-scale approaches are required for studies of population dynamics and community ecology (Tscharntke and Brandl, 2004; Tscharntke *et al.*, 2007). The need for a large-scale perspective in studies of predator–prey interactions was first highlighted in spatial ecology studies, principally through theoretical and empirical works on the structure and dynamics of fragmented populations (Cronin and Reeve, 2005). In particular, works on metapopulations have increased our theoretical understanding of the dynamics of insect pests and their natural enemies in fragmented landscapes (Hanski and Gaggiotti, 2004; Levins, 1969). In metapopulation theory, the regional persistence of a population is made possible by a stochastic balance between the extinction of local populations and the colonization of previously empty habitat patches (Levins, 1969). It has been suggested that habitat fragmentation and dispersal ability are the driving forces behind the regional persistence of host-parasitoid populations (Hanski and Gilpin, 1997; Hassell *et al.*, 1991). The population dynamics of such systems are highly variable and depend on species characteristics and landscape organization (Tscharntke and Brandl, 2004).

According to Hanski and Gilpin (1997), a population functions as a metapopulation when its hosts are distributed in discrete patches, local populations on patches have a high probability of extinction, unoccupied patches are available for colonization, and local subpopulations do not fluctuate asynchronously. As reported by Elliott et al. (2008), the first three of these criteria are usually satisfied for most insect pest populations, but the fourth criterion remains uncertain, because climatic factors generally have a major influence on insect pest dynamics. In the case of host-parasitoid interactions, the small body size, high rate of population increase, and specialization are thought to predispose them to metapopulation dynamics (Cronin and Reeve, 2005). However, experimental evidences for key factors that drive host-parasitoid metapopulation are rare. In their review, Cronin and Reeve (2004) described several experimental studies, in which the spatial population structure of eight different hosts and their parasitoids have been characterized. They demonstrated that (i) the population structures of different host-parasitoid systems are highly variable, (ii) the parasitoid and its host generally respond to spatial subdivision at different spatial scales, (iii) parasitoids can cause the local extinction of host populations, and (iv) parasitoids are usually more prone to extinction than their host.

Spatial ecology studies have identified diverse responses of populations to habitat loss and fragmentation. A classical metapopulation (*sensu* Levins, 1969) is one of several spatial population structures that may emerge. Others include mainland-island metapopulations (Pulliam, 1988), ephemeral aggregations of individuals, isolated populations, and synchronized local populations (Hirzel *et al.*, 2007). Hirzel *et al.* (2007) showed, by modeling, that five classes of spatio-temporal dynamics could be distinguished (i.e., metapopulation, mainland-island, spiral fragments, spatial chaos, and spirals) for host–parasitoid systems with varying three parameters: proportion of suitable habitat, spatial autocorrelation, and host dispersal rate. This study confirmed that dispersal rate and landscape configuration are major factors influencing local extinction and colonization events, highlighting the importance to take the landscape-scale and species-specific traits into account to understand population dynamics and trophic interactions.

While the first approach (the metapopulation approach) is based on a strong theoretical background and on mathematical models to predict the responses of species to spatial context, a second more empirical approach came from landscape ecology. Whereas the metapopulation approach considers the matrix to be an unsuitable habitat, the landscape ecology approach considers different classes of patches in the surrounding landscape according to their functional role on population dynamics between and within patches. Dunning et al. (1992) described the principal processes affecting populations in landscape-based approaches. Four classes of ecological processes with important effects on local populations have been identified: landscape complementation, landscape supplementation, source/sink dynamics, and neighborhood effects. Landscape complementation occurs in situations in which a species requires at least two different nonsubstitutable resources at particular points in its life cycle. These resources may be foraging patches, breeding sites, or overwintering sites. The presence of a resource in one type of patch is complemented by the presence of the other type of resource nearby in another type of patch, making it possible to support larger populations in the proximity of these patches. According to the landscape supplementation hypothesis, as described by Dunning et al. (1992), the population of the focal patch may be enhanced if that patch is located close to other patches of the same resource or patches that have the same function. In this process, resources within the landscape are substitutable, increasing their accessibility. Source/sink relationships appear when productive patches serve as sources of emigrants, which disperse to less productive patches. Local populations in sink patches cannot be maintained without this immigration. Finally, neighborhood effects exist when the species abundance in a particular patch is more strongly affected by the characteristics of contiguous patches than by those of patches located further away. These four ecological processes have been demonstrated for various species, by empirical studies at the landscape scale (Dunning et al., 1992; Frouz and Kindlmann, 2001; Haynes et al., 2007; Ouin et al., 2004). The general framework proposed by Dunning et al. (1992) links general landscape pattern (structural composition of the landscape) to the habitatspecific responses of organisms (Kareiva, 1990) and the ecological processes of population dynamics. Both the metapopulation and landscape ecology approaches, with their differences and limitations, suggest that a landscapewide perspective is required if we are to understand the dynamics and interactions between local populations.

Communities consist of species influenced by different spatial and temporal scales due to species-specific life-history traits, such as the ability to disperse, body size, competition and sensitivity to disturbance, micro-habitat specialization, or trophic position. Parasitoid and their hosts, for example, generally react differently to spatial contexts (Cronin and Reeve, 2005; Ryall and Fahrig, 2005; With *et al.*, 1999). Classically, species at higher trophic levels are thought to operate at larger spatial scales and to be less affected by local patch quality, because they tend to disperse to a greater extent (Holt, 1996). However, Tscharntke *et al.* (2005) found this to be the case only if there is a positive relationship between trophic level and body size (and thus, dispersal abilities). Indeed, predators of the same trophic level

may experience the surrounding landscape at different spatial scales, depending on their abilities to disperse and specialization, with generalist predators operating at a larger scale than specialist predators (Tscharntke et al., 2005). However, a species operating at a low trophic level, but with a large capacity for active or passive dispersal, may experience the surrounding landscape at a larger scale than a species operating at a higher trophic level, but with poorer dispersal. For example, Roschewitz et al. (2005b) showed that the abundance of cereal aphids at wheat ripening was significantly influenced by landscape complexity at all five spatial scales (from 1 to 3 km) explored in their study, whereas the parasitoids of these aphids responded to landscape complexity at three spatial scales from 1 to 2 km. Moreover, several studies have shown that habitat fragmentation often affects the abundance and diversity of predators and parasitoids more strongly than those of their herbivorous hosts (Kruess and Tscharntke, 1994; Zabel and Tscharntke, 1998). Indeed, species operating at higher trophic levels may be more prone to extinction than those at lower trophic levels, because of their lower densities, more variable population size, narrower and more fragmented distribution of resources, dependence on the successful colonization of patches by hosts of lower trophic levels, and sometimes smaller capacity for dispersal (Davies et al., 2000; Holt, 1996; Kruess and Tscharntke, 1994; Purvis et al., 2000; Thies et al., 2003). Thus, the control of prey and host species by their specialist natural enemies may be disrupted by increasing seminatural habitat fragmentation. As the scale-dependency differs between species and is determined, in particular, by the ability of different species to disperse, local habitat effects may play a major role in population dynamics of species dispersing over short distances, whereas generalist predators are influenced by landscape context at large spatial scales.

3. The Role of Seminatural Habitats on Pest and Natural Enemy Populations

Seminatural habitats, such as forests, hedgerows, field margins, fallows, and meadows support a large number of pest and natural enemy species, as they provide a more stable environment than annual crops. Generally, these habitats house a larger proportion of neutral and beneficial arthropods than detrimental arthropods (Denys and Tscharntke, 2002; Marshall, 2004; Thomas *et al.*, 2002). Indeed, such habitats provide life support functions, maintaining populations of alternative hosts and prey for predators and parasitoids (Fig. 1) (Denys and Tscharntke, 2002; Kozar *et al.*, 1994; Pickett *et al.*, 2000; Sotherton, 1984).



Figure 1 The potential effects of crop management and seminatural habitats on each level of a tritrophic chain (solid lines). Dotted lines represent the trophic interactions between each element of the tritrophic chain. Adapted from Gurr *et al.* (2003).

3.1. Alternative hosts and prey

Noncrop habitats maintain populations of alternative hosts and prey for the parasitoids and predators of crop pests (Denys and Tscharntke, 2002; Kozar et al., 1994; Pickett et al., 2000; Sotherton, 1984; Wyss, 1996). This enhances natural pest control by providing the natural enemies of pests with alternative hosts and prey during periods in which host and prey density is low in fields, or by increasing the fitness of natural enemies. For example, Bianchi and van der Werf (2004) showed, by modeling, that if the infestation of wheat by pest aphids is delayed, populations of the generalist predator Coccinella septempunctata become increasingly dependent on aphid populations in noncrop habitats. Ladybeetle populations are more vulnerable to periods of food shortage when prey availability in noncrop habitats is low (Bianchi and van der Werf, 2004). However, natural enemy population may increase spectacularly following the infestation of crops with pests, leading to a spillover effect, with these insects moving to seminatural habitats, where they may decrease the prey populations of other nonpest species (Rand et al., 2006), thereby potentially decreasing the size of populations of beneficial secondary zoophagous species. The dependence of natural enemy populations on alternative prey or hosts is greater for generalist predators that may feed upon a variety of prey species than for specialist predator species.

Many parasitoids and other natural enemies consume honeydew (Wäckers *et al.*, 2005). The presence of sap-feeding alternative prey in noncrop habitats may therefore enhance the control of crop pests. For example, Evans and England (1996) found that levels of alfalfa weevil parasitism (*Hypera postica*) by the ichneumonid wasp *Bathyplectes curculionis* were higher when pea aphids were present. Indeed, access to pea aphid honeydew appeared to increase both the fecundity and adult life span of the wasp significantly. Alternative prey may also enhance the biological control of pests because they decrease intraguild predation (i.e., predation among predators that shares the same prey species) (Dinter, 2002). Meyhofer and Hindayana (2000) also showed that, when provided with alternative prey, such as unparasitized aphids, parasitoid mortality due to consumption of mummified aphids by predators diminished.

However, habitats providing alternative hosts or prey may also accommodate pest species, thereby increasing pest populations. Indeed, Lavandero *et al.* (2006) demonstrated that floral resource subsidies may have various effects on phytophagous insects and their natural enemies. Some plant species increase the fitness of herbivores and parasitoids, whereas other species selectively enhance the fitness of parasitoid. Wyss (1996) reported similar effects on different insect pests, but Pfiffner and Wyss (2003) showed that sown wildflower strips increase the fitness of natural enemies of crop pests sufficiently to contain the increase in pest populations, which may also benefit from the wildflower strips.

3.2. Alternative sources of pollen and nectar

Seminatural habitats also act as sources of pollen and nectar, which are essential for many species (Pickett and Bugg, 1998; Wäckers et al., 2005). Several studies have shown that more diverse vegetation, including flowering weeds, for example, results in a greater availability of pollen and nectar, leading to higher densities of carabid beetles (Lys et al., 1994), syrphid flies (Hausammann, 1996; Sutherland et al., 2001), and parasitoids (Patt et al., 1997; Powell, 1986). It has also been shown that many hymenopteran parasitoid species feed on floral nectar (Jervis *et al.*, 1993; Wäckers, 2001) and that this may lead to higher rates of parasitism (Berndt et al., 2006; Ellis and Farrell, 1995; Stephens et al., 1998). For example, Winkler et al. (2006) reported that nectar feeding is of crucial importance for the survival and fecundity of Diadegma semiclausum in field conditions. They showed that parasitism rates were very low if female parasitoids were deprived of nectar, and much higher if females were supplied with sufficient food. Wäckers (2001) compared the patterns of sugar used by the parasitoid *Cotesia glomer*ata and its phytophagous host, Pieris brassicae. He found that the parasitoid used more types of sugar than its host and that some sugars increased the life span of the parasitoid by a factor of 15, whereas host life span was increased by no more than a factor of three. He also found that some sugars were of nutritional benefit to the parasitoid but not to P. brassicae.

3.3. Shelter and overwintering areas

Woody habitats often provide a more moderate microclimate than the center of fields, protecting natural enemies against extreme temperature variations (Landis et al., 2000; Rahim et al., 1991). Various studies have explored the impact of the proximity of noncrop habitats and have shown that parasitism levels of insect pests are higher and close to the edges of fields bordering noncrop habitats than in the center of fields due to a moderate mild microclimate and nectar availability (Altieri and Schmidt, 1986; Landis and Haas, 1992; Thies and Tscharntke, 1999). Seminatural habitats also provide natural enemies and pests with good conditions for overwintering, determining their spatial distribution in the spring. For instance, they allow Episyrphus balteatus, a major aphid predator syrphid fly, to overwinter at different stages in various types of shelter. It overwinters as adult females along southern edges of fragmented forests and at final larval stage along northern ones where aphids developed in the fall, thus determining its spatial distribution in the spring (Sarthou et al., 2005). According to Keller and Häni (2000), 9 in every 10 auxiliary species require a noncrop environment at one stage of their life cycle, whereas this is the case for only one in two pest species. Most auxiliary species are, therefore, heavily dependent on the resources provided by seminatural areas, requiring them to travel back

and forth between uncultivated habitats and crops. However, even if noncrop habitats appear to be less important for insect pest species than for natural enemies, they may nonetheless have a major effect on pest population dynamics, particularly during the overwintering period. Indeed, several studies have reported the overwintering of pest species in uncultivated areas (Leather, 1993; Pywell et al., 2005). Pywell et al. (2005) identified several oilseed rape pest species (*Phylotreta atra*, *P. undulate*, and *Meligethes aeneus*) in hedgerows and field margins, and showed that the abundance of these pests was greater in the hedgerow habitat than in field margins. Of the six major pests of oilseed rape crop (i.e., pollen beetle (M. aeneus), brassica pod midge (Dasineura brassicae), cabbage seed weevil (Ceutorhynchus assimilis), cabbage stem weevil (Ceutorhynchus pallidactylus), rape stem weevil (Ceutorhynchus *napi*), and cabbage stem flea beetle (*Psylliodes chrysocephala*)), only two species, the brassica pod midge and the rape stem weevil, are not dependent on seminatural habitats for overwintering or summer diapause. These two pests emerge from the previous year's oilseed rape fields, and the brassica pod midge may even emerge from fields on which oilseed rape has been grown in the last 4 years (Alford et al., 2003). Leather (1993) also demonstrated that a major cereal pest, the aphid Sitobion avenae, overwinters on perennial grasses. However, Vialatte et al. (2007) showed that the populations of this species (on cereals and on field margins) remain genetically separated. This strongly suggests that fields are not colonized by S. avenae from the field margins, but by aphids coming from early sown wheat crop and crop volunteers.

3.4. Interface between crop and seminatural habitats

The agroecological functions of seminatural habitats described earlier have highlighted the complementary nature of crop and noncrop areas for pests and their natural enemies, and emphasized therefore the role of habitat edges. Rand et al. (2006) hypothesized that the resources present in one type of habitat may subsidize shared consumers such that they have a greater impact on resources in the second type of habitat. Seminatural habitats have been seen as important sources of natural enemies that spread into crop fields, potentially enhancing the biological control of pests if in close enough proximity to the field. The variety of resources available in seminatural habitats allows the development of beneficial arthropod populations, which then spill over into crop fields (Tscharntke et al., 2007). Indeed, empirical and modeling studies have demonstrated that the quality and quantity of seminatural habitat patches adjacent to the crop may affect top-down control (Bianchi and Wackers, 2008; Olson and Wackers, 2007). However, Rand et al. (2006) demonstrated that spillover effects from agricultural to seminatural habitats may also occur, highlighting several mechanisms. There is evidence that the primary productivity of the habitat determines the direction of spillover effects. Areas of low productivity are strongly affected by spillover effects from more productive habitats. Indeed, highly productive systems, such as cultivated areas, support higher prey densities, resulting in larger natural enemy populations and higher rates of emigration to less productive habitats by passive diffusion. It has also been shown that the temporal dynamics of resources across the landscape, particularly between cultivated and seminatural habitats, greatly affects the size and direction of spillover effects. Indeed, resources in the agricultural landscape vary strongly over time, as cultivated habitats provide highquality resources for only part of the year. The abrupt decline in habitat quality due to harvesting leads to the active emigration of predators from the cultivated areas toward more stable seminatural habitats. Rand et al. (2006) explained that spillover effects may also result from complementation between the resources in seminatural and cultivated areas. The access to resources in both types of habitat and the positive effects of this complementation on fecundity and longevity may account for the greater aggregation of predators and stronger top-down control near field edges.

3.5. Effect of landscape context on biological control

Published studies on insect pest dynamics have shown that herbivore and natural enemy populations often respond to a spatial scale encompassing the crop or seminatural habitat patch and various temporal scales. Seminatural habitats have been shown to be key elements for species development and survival. These habitats serve as the starting point for field colonization to various extents by many species that are beneficial, damaging, or neutral to crops (Dennis and Fry, 1992; Denys and Tscharntke, 2002; Marshall, 2004; Nentwig, 1988; Thomas et al., 1992). The distance between fields and seminatural areas and their spatial organization are therefore important in determining insect population dynamics. Most of the studies have adopted a dichotomous approach, considering crop and noncrop habitats in their analyses of the influence of the landscape on pest and natural enemy populations. Bianchi et al. (2006), in a review, tested the hypothesis that biological control of herbivores is enhanced in complex landscapes with a high proportion of seminatural habitats. They analyzed 28 studies focusing on pest pressure and/or natural enemy populations as a function of landscape composition, for various crops. They found that pest pressure was lower in complex landscapes, in 45% of the 10 studies they reviewed. They also found that natural enemy activity was enhanced by complex landscapes in 74% of the studies reviewed (24 publications). In 21% of the studies reviewed, no effect of landscape composition was reported, whereas in 5%, natural enemy activity was lower in complex than in simple landscapes. Thus, although most of the studies showed higher natural enemy activity, only 45% of them showed this to have reduced pest pressure in more

complex landscapes. This indicates that there is considerable variability in the responses of organisms to landscape structure, with landscape complexity having no clear effect on pest suppression. Ever since this review was conducted, various studies have explored the impact of landscape diversity on natural enemy and pest populations, confirming these general conclusions. All six studies focusing on the impact of landscape diversity on natural enemies (parasitoids, beetles, and spiders) found that landscape complexity significantly increases natural enemy richness or abundance (Bianchi and Wäckers, 2008; Drapela et al., 2008; Gardiner et al., 2009; Marino et al., 2006; Oberg et al., 2008; Perović et al., 2010). Five studies published since 2006 dealing with the effect of landscape context on insect pest abundance or damage reported various responses to landscape organization (Grilli and Bruno, 2007; Perović et al., 2010; Ricci et al., 2009; Valantin-Morison et al., 2007; Zaller et al., 2008b). These studies focused on pest of various crops, including oilseed rape, corn, or orchards. Landscape complexity was not assessed directly, but pest abundance or damage was found to be related to landscape variables that could be interpreted in terms of landscape complexity. For example, Grilli and Bruno (2006) found that the abundance of the corn planthopper (Delphacodes kuscheli) increased with the abundance and connectivity of its host patches. Thus, a simple landscape with a high proportion of the area under corn tends to support higher pest pressures than a more complex landscape. Conversely, in their study of oilseed rape pests, Zaller et al. (2008b) demonstrated that pollen beetle and brassica pod midge pressures decreased with increasing host patch abundance and increased with increasing abundance of noncultivated areas. In this case, more complex landscapes seem to enhance pest pressure. Moreover, conflicting results concerning landscape effects on pest populations have been published. For example, three studies have reported three different effects of landscape context on pollen beetle dynamics (Thies et al., 2003, Valantin-Morison et al., 2007, Zaller et al., 2008b). Thies et al. (2003) found that pollen beetle was not affected by oilseed rape abundance in the landscape, whereas Valantin-Morison et al. (2007) demonstrated a positive effect of host areas and Zaller et al. (2008b) reported a negative effect. Moreover, Thies et al. (2003) found a negative correlation between landscape complexity and pest damage, whereas Zaller et al. (2008b) found a positive relationship between pest abundance and landscape complexity. Thus, the variability of responses of insect pests to landscape complexity reported in the previous studies appears to be multifactorial and not completely understood, implying further studies on pest populations to understand general patterns. Indeed, it depends on biological characteristics of pest species when different pests are involved, methodological differences between studies, geographic position of the studied areas, the way in which the landscape is described (e.g., grain of resolution), and the effect of farming practices dispatched within the landscape. Another complex effect that can be observed in conservation biological control studies is that potential pest species may benefit from conditions at the local or landscape scale that also favor natural enemies (Lavandero *et al.*, 2006; Perović *et al.*, 2010).

In landscape-scale studies, the relationships between arthropod populations and seminatural habitats within the landscape have generally been explored through a landscape composition approach (i.e., in terms of proportions of each type of land uses). However, such approaches do not take into account the spatial arrangement of land uses (i.e., the functional connectivity) and their specific effects on populations (e.g., the effects of the landscape matrix on dispersal activity). We found one study that investigated the effects of spatial arrangement on biological control, using a costdistance approach in which land-use types can be assigned different costs to represent the degree of favorability for a given species (Perović et al., 2010). In this study, the authors found various responses to functional connectivity in the landscape depending on the species considered. However, they concluded that the spatial arrangement of noncrop areas has a stronger effect than does noncrop proportions alone on natural enemy abundance with large dispersal abilities. According to the authors, the cost-distance approach makes it possible to identify both suitable habitats in the landscape and the spatial configuration of these habitats, to enhance colonization by natural enemy populations. Therefore, assessing functional connectivity of the landscape and its influence on biological control interactions appears to be an interesting approach for habitat manipulation and pest management strategies.

4. NATURAL ENEMY BIODIVERSITY AND INSECT PEST SUPPRESSION

Exploration of the relationships between natural enemy biodiversity and the suppression of arthropod herbivores is of crucial importance in our comprehension of the value of biodiversity and its impact on ecosystem services. Duelli and Obrist (2003) reported that for short-term pest control considerations, the abundance of beneficial organisms may appear more important than species richness, because prey and hosts are reduced by the number of antagonistic individuals rather than by species number. However, with a longer-term perspective, maintenance of a high diversity of natural enemy species is certainly more important than abundance, as a high functional diversity increases the stability of ecological functions and insures resilience (i.e., the capacity of the system to withstand disturbances and reorganize itself after perturbations) (Bengtsson *et al.*, 2003; Tilman, 1996). The regulation of insect pest populations in agricultural landscape may, therefore, result in trade-offs between natural enemy abundance and richness. Various effects of natural enemy diversity on herbivores suppression have been proposed in the literature. Recently, Letourneau *et al.* (2009) have summarized the main possible emergent effects of higher natural enemy biodiversity on pest suppression which can be positive, negative, or neutral:

- Herbivore mortality resulting from different natural enemy species can be equal (additive) or greater (synergetic) than the summed mortality caused by each species. This outcome is based on the species complementary model which includes resource-use differentiation such as predation at different life stages, at different periods in the season, or at different spatial positions, or foraging in ways that facilitate predation by other species.
- As it has often been observed that one natural enemy species can cause most of the mortality of a given herbivore, then the sampling effect model suggests that if the natural enemy diversity increases, the probability that this superior species will be present, increases too. However, negative sampling effect may also occur, because the probability of including a strongly disruptive natural enemy may increase as species richness increase (Loreau and Hector, 2001; Straub *et al.*, 2008).
- The insurance model suggests that the more natural enemy species are present, the greater are the chances to establish and maintain positive interactions among natural enemy species, cover heterogeneous conditions, and overcome potential negative interactions (Yachi and Loreau, 1999).
- Negative interactions among natural enemy species, such as intraguild predation (i.e., predation among predators that share the same prey species), hyperparasitism (i.e., the development of a secondary parasitoid at the expense of a primary parasitoid which already parasitized a host insect), or behavioral interference, may have subtractive effects on herbivore mortality.
- Neutral effects of increasing natural enemy diversity on pest suppression can be observed due to minimal interactions among natural enemy species or by canceling the effects of positive and negative interactions. Such effects are expected to occur when natural enemy species are functionally redundant (Straub *et al.*, 2008).

In the literature, a large number of studies have reported evidences for each of these possible effects (Finke and Denno, 2005; Rosenheim, 2007; Schmitz, 2009; Snyder *et al.*, 2006; Straub and Snyder, 2006; Wilby *et al.*, 2005). In order to synthesize the state of the art on the relationships between natural enemy biodiversity and herbivore mortality in different ecosystems, Letourneau *et al.* (2009) performed a meta-analysis on this topic. Their results highlight the importance to take natural enemy biodiversity into account in agricultural systems when interested in insect pest control. Moreover, they clarify the general pattern of response of herbivores to higher natural enemy biodiversity in agricultural areas. The authors found that almost 70% of the studies reviewed (a total of 266 studies) reported more effective control for higher levels of natural enemy richness, suggesting that positive, complementary interactions between natural enemy species predominate over negative, antagonistic interactions. Negative interactions, such as intraguild predation, can be reduced in complexstructured vegetation and complex food webs, respectively, through avoidance between natural enemies and higher prey and host availability (Finke and Denno, 2002; Meyhöfer and Hindayana, 2000). Therefore, these important results suggest that conservation of natural enemy biodiversity and pest control are compatible with each other and, in many cases, complementary goals (Straub et al., 2008). However, the potential negative effects that may occur in some cases imply to always consider pest populations and effective biological control to examine effects of natural enemy diversity in conservation biological control studies. Letourneau et al. (2009) reviewed studies carried out in different ecosystems ranging from natural to agricultural systems, and were therefore able to compare the strength of the relationship between natural enemy diversity and herbivore suppression in each type of system. They found that there was no statistical significant relationship between higher natural enemy diversity and herbivore suppression in natural systems, but that this relationship was very strong in agricultural systems, suggesting an important potential biological control in these systems. These results are consistent with the conclusions of Halaj and Wise (2001) who found that removing predators of herbivores led to higher plant damage in agricultural systems than in natural systems.

5. Effects of Crop Management on Pests and their Natural Enemies

Unlike seminatural habitats, arable fields are generally thought to be subject to major disruption due to agricultural practices. Pest and natural enemy populations may depend on arable fields as a source of potential hosts or prey, pollen and nectar resources, and diapause or overwintering areas. This dependence is particularly strong when the proportion of seminatural habitats in the landscape is low. In this case, natural enemies are highly susceptible to the effects of crop management at the field scale. We provide here a concise overview of the main crop management effects on each element of a trophic chain with three levels: the plant, the phytophagous pest, and its natural enemy (Fig. 1). Each trophic level is represented here at the population or community level.

5.1. Within-field diversity

Within-field diversity is known to have a major impact on trophic interactions and biological control (Andow, 1991). In a review, Andow (1991) identified 209 published studies dealing with the relationships between vegetation diversity and phytophagous arthropod species. Of the 287 phytophagous species identified in these studies, 52% appeared to be less abundant in diversified agroecosystems than in monocultures, whereas 15% were found at higher densities in diversified systems. Indeed, crop monocultures are environments in which it is difficult to establish efficient biological pest control, because the resources they provide are insufficient to ensure that natural enemy populations perform well. Thus, increasing diversity in the field by intercropping, cover cropping, or even tolerating weeds may enhance biological control and reduce the damage resulting from insect pest attacks. Many studies have tested this hypothesis and shown that higher crop diversity significantly reduces pest damage (Nickel, 1973; Norris and Kogan, 2005; Perrin, 1977; Risch, 1983; Vandermeer, 1989). Various hypotheses have been put forward to explain the potential mechanisms involved in interactions between within-field diversity and pest damage. Pimentel (1961), and then Root (1973), developed the "Enemy Hypothesis", according to which, the observed decrease in the number of herbivores in intercropped results partly from the attractiveness of the intercrop for more abundant and/or efficient predators and parasitoids, presumably because more resources and habitats are available than in monocultures. Tahvanainen and Root (1972), and then Root (1973) also developed an alternative "Resource Concentration Hypothesis," according to which, the probability of herbivores finding their host plant, remaining on that plant, and reproducing on it is higher in monocultures than in mixtures of several species in which the resource is diluted among other resources. This hypothesis is based on chemical and/or physical confusion of the pest due to mixed cues (the Disruptive Crop Hypothesis, Vandermeer, 1989). Finally, the presence of a second crop within or close to the principal crop may also lead to high herbivores densities on the second crop, thereby lowering the incidence of herbivores on the main crop (the Trap Crop Hypothesis, Vandermeer, 1989). However, higher within-field diversity does not always result in better pest control. Increasing diversity may also aggravate pest problems (Andow, 1991) or hinder beneficial insect activity (Andow and Risch, 1985), as it may enhance interspecific competition or intraguild predation (Broatch et al., 2010).

5.2. Host plant resistances

Host plant resistance has been shown to decrease herbivore population development and/or the damage caused by pests significantly (Francis *et al.*, 2001; Sharma and Ortiz, 2002; Van Emden, 1991). There are two major types of resistance: induced resistance (triggered by extrinsic biotic or

abiotic factors) and constitutive resistance (always expressed) (Kogan, 1994). Both types of resistance directly affect herbivore populations through antixenosis, antibiosis, or tolerance. The effects of host plant resistance on entomophagous insects are well documented for interactions in a threelevel trophic system, and several mechanisms have been highlighted. For example, Brewer et al. (1998) reported that parasitoid populations were larger on susceptible barley cultivars than on cultivars resistant to aphids, due to the larger aphid populations on susceptible cultivars. However, parasitism rates were similar for the two cultivars. This density-dependent effect is not the only mechanism, and plant resistance often affects herbivorous species development, fecundity, and population growth. Since natural enemies, particularly parasitoids, select their host depending on weight, size, or growth stage, plant resistance may indirectly affect the biological control of pests. Regarding predation, different aphid host plants can directly affect predator development by supplying preys with different nutritional values. Similarly, different crop habitats may affect the biological traits of predators at the individual or community level, by modifying the abundance of prey available (Bommarco, 1999). Kogan (1994) reviewed the benefits and pitfalls of using host plant resistance as a single pest management factor. Specificity, cumulative efficacy, potential compatibility with other tactics, and persistence were among the advantages of plant resistance identified. However, this approach was also found to be subject to a number of drawbacks, including the time required to develop resistant varieties, genetic limitations, and conflicting resistance traits.

5.3. Nitrogen fertilization

Several studies have shown that herbivorous insects usually select their host plants on the basis of potential quality as a host and as a source of food (Dosdall et al., 1996; Finch and Collier, 2003; Hopkins and Ekborn, 1996; Moon and Stiling, 2000). Moreover, plant resistance to insect pests varies considerably with age, growth stage, and physiology of the plant (Altieri and Nicholls, 2003). Nitrogen fertilization may, therefore, play an important role in population dynamics and performances of herbivores by affecting plant resistance, host selection mechanisms, or the ability of plants to recover from the damage inflicted by herbivores. Two hypotheses have been initially developed to account for the interactions between host plant quality and pest populations: the Plant Stress Hypothesis and the Plant Vigor Hypothesis. According to the Plant Stress Hypothesis, physiologically stressed plants are more susceptible to pest attacks due to (i) direct effects, such as improvements in the nutritional quality of the plant (e.g., increase in amino-acid content) or a decrease in its resistance mechanisms, or (ii) indirect effects, such as reduced efficiency of natural enemies (White, 1984). According to the Plant Vigor Hypothesis, many herbivores preferentially feed on vigorous plants, because they provide a

better source of food (Price, 1991). Several studies have provided evidence supporting these two hypotheses, for a wide range of herbivores (Bruyn *et al.*, 2002; Craig and Ohgushi, 2002; Dosdall *et al.*, 2004; Jones and Coleman, 1988; Mattson and Haack, 1987). Although these two approaches are competing paradigms and that no general pattern is emerging from the literature, both argue that plant physiological status and plant growth are important determinants of the damage inflicted by insect pests, highlighting the major role of plant nitrogen content. According to Pimentel and Warneke (1989), variations in the responses of pest populations to nitrogen fertilization may be explained by differences in the feeding behavior of herbivores.

Scriber (1984), in a review of 50 years of research on crop nutrition and insect attack, identified 135 studies reporting higher levels of damage and/or growth for leaf-chewing insects or mites in high nitrogen-fertilized crops, versus fewer than 50 studies in which herbivore damage was reduced by normal nitrogen fertilization. Waring and Cobb (1992), in a review of 186 studies investigating insect and mite responses to soil or host plant nutrient levels, reported a similar pattern, with a predominance of positive responses to nitrogen fertilization among herbivores (60% of the studies).

Recent studies have focused on the effect of plant fertilization and quality on the third trophic level (i.e., the natural enemies). Sarfraz *et al.* (2009) studied the effect of fertilization on the oilseed rape pest *Plutella xylostella* and its parasitoid *Diadegma insulare*. They demonstrated that *D. insulare* performed better on plants grown with high levels of fertilizer and that the proportion of *P. xylostella* escaping control by *D. insulare* was higher on plants with low levels of fertilizer. In this study, the quality of the plants on which *P. xylostella* hosts were reared significantly affected developmental times of both female and male *D. insulare*. Investigations of the effect of nitrogen fertilization on the different trophic levels and on tritrophic interactions are therefore important, as they highlight the complex bottom-up effects to be taken into account in integrated pest management approaches.

5.4. Tillage

Soil tillage is known to have major effects on the local habitat, soil-inhabiting organisms, and relationships between organisms (El Titi, 2003; Kladivko, 2001; Stinner and House, 1990). In particular, the intensity of soil tillage, the method used, the number of operations, the frequency, and the period of soil cultivation seem to have an impact on predatory arthropods. Reduced tillage systems create a more stable environment, encouraging the development of more diverse species (including decomposer communities) and slower nutrient turnover (Altieri, 1999). The general pattern is that both the abundance and diversity of the soil fauna tend to increase with decreasing tillage intensity (Cárcamo, 1995; Holland, 2004; Kendall, 2003). However, species differ in their response to soil tillage and local habitat disturbance sometimes

in opposite ways. Indeed, the response observed is highly dependent on the ecological characteristic of the species concerned, such as body size, life cycle, diet, dispersal abilities, and population size (Baguette and Hance, 1997). Many of the species inhabiting fields may be able to withstand some degree of soil disturbance, but certain life cycle stages, such as pupae, less mobile larvae, and estivating or hibernating adults, are particularly vulnerable (Kendall, 2003). Different patterns of response to soil tillage have been reported: direct effects on natural enemies, especially parasitoids, due to mechanical damage, greater exposure to predation, or the immediate emigration of arthropods to adjacent habitats. Soil cultivation may also have indirect effects on arthropod predators by modifying habitat quality, removing microhabitats for reproduction, or decreasing prev densities. The crop residues left on the soil in reduced tillage systems may indirectly impact herbivore and predator populations, respectively, through physical barrier effects altering host location and increases in organic matter availability which enhances size, diversity, and activity of predators (Kladivko, 2001). Soil tillage has been shown to reduce significantly the abundance of various invertebrates, such as epigeic earthworms (Chan, 2001) and springtails (Petersen, 2002), which may serve as an alternative prey for many polyphagous predators. Reductions in such populations due to intensive tillage may therefore have an indirect effect on predator populations. Thorbek and Bilde (2004) studied the effects of different mechanical crop treatments on generalist predator arthropods and have found that these indirect effects (i.e., habitat deterioration) of soil cultivation may have a stronger overall impact on arthropod dynamics than direct mortality. They also demonstrated that soil cultivation and grass cutting cause the direct and indirect mortality and emigration of generalist predator arthropods, including spiders, in particular. The effects of postharvest soil tillage on parasitoid populations have been studied principally in the case of oilseed rape crop. Nilsson (1985) showed that inversion tillage strongly affects the survival and emergence rates of parasitoids overwintering in the soil. Soil tillage may therefore have an indirect effect on the rates of parasitism of oilseed rape pests in the following year. For example, Ferguson et al. (2003) found that although 24% of the *M. aeneus* pest population was parasitized, fewer than 2% of the parasitoids survived over winter to emerge as adults in the following spring, indicating a strong impact of soil cultivation on natural enemy populations.

5.5. Sowing date, plant density, and harvesting date

Sowing date is known to affect the level of damage resulting from insect pest attacks and the ability of plants to compensate for this damage. Dosdall and Stevenson (2005) demonstrated a strong effect of oilseed rape sowing date on flea beetle (*Phyllotreta cruciferae*) damage. Indeed, greater damage was observed on spring-sown oilseed rape than on fall-sown oilseed rape. The damage to oilseed rape apical meristems inflicted by flea beetles may

prevent a compensatory response, but by the time of greatest injury, crops have enlarged apical meristems, making them less susceptible to damage. Oilseed rape sown in the fall is able to progress beyond the vulnerable cotyledon stage by the time that flea beetles inflict the most damage, resulting in less crop damage. A similar effect has been reported for corn. Early-sown corn is less susceptible to corn earworm and stem borer, *Diatrae* grandiosella (Bajwa and Kogan, 2004). This lower susceptibility results from the tendency of D. grandiosella to lay fewer eggs on more mature plants, which have already passed their critical growth stage before most of the larvae begin to feed (Herzog and Funderburk, 1985). However, studies of insect pest community may reveal antagonist effects of sowing date. For example, Valantin-Morison et al. (2007) have shown that the early sowing of winter oilseed rape tends to increase cabbage root fly (Delia brassicae) damage, but is associated with a lower level of attack by cabbage stem flea beetle (P. chrysocephala). Differences in the functional composition of invertebrate assemblages between sowing seasons have been reported in arable systems, consistent with a direct effect of sowing date on predator communities (Douglas et al., 2010; Hawes et al., 2009). However, the impact of sowing date on top-down control has yet to be evaluated.

The original Resource Concentration Hypothesis (Root, 1973; Tahvanainen and Root, 1972) predicted an increase in herbivore density per host plant with increasing plant density. However, despite the confirmation of this hypothesis in many cases (Andow, 1991), several recent studies have invalidated this prediction (see Yamamura, 1999, for a review), providing support for a Resource Dilution Hypothesis (Otway *et al.*, 2005; Rhainds and English-Loeb, 2003) associated with different patterns of responses. For example, Valantin-Morison *et al.* (2007) found a negative correlation between plant density and oilseed rape damage due to root maggot, cabbage stem flea beetle, and pollen beetle.

Harvesting produces a brutal perturbation of the agroecosystem involving microclimate changes that affect natural enemy populations. According to Riechert and Lockley (1984), harvesting has a greater effect on spider communities than the use of pesticides. The effects of harvesting depend on its timing. For spring crops (such as corn), harvesting occurs sufficiently late for most of the predatory species to be at the end of their period of activity and to have reached their overwintering sites. For winter crops (such as winter oilseed rape and most cereals), harvesting dates generally coincide with the period during which the abundance and activity of some predators are maximal (Büchs, 2003).

5.6. Crop rotation

Rotation of annual crops has been empirically developed by farmers to reduce and control soil-borne pests and disease proliferation. By the midtwentieth century, a well-developed rotation consisted of six to eight different crops in sequence (Häni et al., 1998). An increase in economic pressure and food demand led farmers to make greater use of pesticides and to maximise land use. The rotation was reduced to a few species, leading to an increase in pest proliferation and a decrease in biodiversity of beneficial species. Büchs et al. (1997) studied the effects of different crop rotation intensities on the arthropod community in a sugar beet rotation and an oilseed rape rotation. They showed that certain pest species were favored by an increase in the intensity of crop rotation, whereas some beneficial insects were unable to establish stable populations in arable crops with intensive rotations. The authors found that the number of individuals, species richness, body length, and reproductive rates of beneficial insects increased with the progressive extensification of crop sequences, particularly in set-aside areas subjected to natural succession. O'Rourke et al. (2008) studied the effects of rotations on ground beetle populations, by comparing assemblages between a system involving conventional chemical and a 2-year rotation system, and a system with low-input levels and a 4-year rotation. They reported the same response pattern as Büchs et al. (1997): carabid beetle activity density and species richness were higher in the low-input, 4-year rotation than in the conventionally managed, 2-year rotation.

5.7. Pesticide use

Pesticides have been widely studied and have been shown to have a negative effect on natural enemy populations in many different studies (Chabert and Gandrey, 2005; Koss et al., 2005; Langhof et al., 2003; Tietjen and Cady, 2007). Both direct and indirect effects on the third trophic level have been highlighted. For example, Ulber et al., (2010) have demonstrated that many parasitoid species of oilseed rape pests are directly affected by the late spraying of insecticides, at around the time of flowering and by aphid insecticide on wheat. Indeed, parasitoid populations emerge from previous year oilseed rape field (generally, wheat fields) 1–2 weeks before rapeseed flowering and are particularly active in the crop during flowering, searching for suitable hosts. Different studies have also proved an important detrimental effect of insecticide on the auxiliary fauna (such as spiders, carabids, staphylinids, syrphids, or parasitoids) (Dennis et al., 1993; Gonzalez-Zamora et al., 2004; Langhof et al., 2003; Wang et al., 1993). Walker et al. (2007) have provided evidence of indirect nontarget effects of the insecticides used to control the lettuce aphid, Nasonovia ribisnigri, on one of its predators, Micromus tasmaniae. Other studies have considered the impact of pesticide treatments on behavioral components and the recolonization abilities of beneficial arthropods (Desneux et al., 2006; Salerno et al., 2002). For example, Salerno et al. (2002) demonstrated changes in the behavior of insecticide-treated parasitoids that might influence their foraging ability and parasitism rates, due to changes in their response to host cues. Desneux et al.

(2006) reported reductions in the recolonization abilities of adult parasitoids from treated crops. Various studies have also demonstrated an indirect negative effect of herbicide applications on invertebrate populations through the reduction of weeds and the resources they provide (Brooks *et al.*, 2003; Heard *et al.*, 2006). Finally, it has been demonstrated at a very large scale that pesticide use reduces the opportunities for biological pest control in agroecosystems throughout Europe, where agricultural intensification has been promoted for several decades (Geiger *et al.*, in press).

6. General Effects of Farming Systems on Natural Enemy Biodiversity, Pests, and Subsequent Biological Control

In the light of the previous results, the relationships among farming systems, natural enemy diversity, and insect pest suppression appear to be a key element in our understanding of natural pest control mechanisms. In the last decade, an increasing number of studies have dealt with the impact of farming systems on the diversity and abundance of fauna, particularly as concerns species involved in natural pest control. Most of these studies have compared organic and conventional farming systems (sometimes, integrated farming systems), with the aim of evaluating the impact of organic farming on the diversity of different biological groups (Booij and Noorlander, 1992; O'Sullivan and Gormally, 2002). Hole et al. (2005), in a review of 76 studies, clearly demonstrated that the species abundance and/or richness of several taxa, ranging from plants to mammals and birds, tended to be higher on organic than on conventional farms. Bengtsson et al. (2005) analyzed the effects of organic farming in a meta-analysis of 66 publications comparing organic and conventional systems. They found that species richness was generally about 30% higher, on average, in an organic farm. Analysis of the effects of farming systems on different biological groups, such as birds, arthropods, soil organisms, and plants, revealed a heterogeneous response of species richness to farming systems. The species richness of predatory arthropods appeared to be increased by organic farming, whereas this was not the case for nonpredatory arthropods. Bengtsson et al. (2005) also reported a 50% increase in the species abundance of all organisms in organic farming systems, but with strong variations between groups: predatory insects, soil organisms, and plants responded positively to organic farming, whereas nonpredatory insects and pests did not.

However, even if organic farming systems tend to support higher levels of biodiversity (Bengtsson *et al.*, 2005; Hole *et al.*, 2005), this does not necessary imply that such systems provide more effective biological control of pests. A recent study (Macfadyen *et al.*, 2009a) analyzed the differences in natural pest

control between organic and conventional systems, using a food web approach on a three-level food chain (plant, herbivore, and parasitoid) at the whole-farm scale. The authors showed that biodiversity for all three trophic levels was significantly higher on organic farms and confirmed the results of Bengtsson *et al.* (2005). They also highlighted significant structural differences in food webs between organic and conventional farms, with herbivores in organic farming systems being attacked by a larger number of parasitoid species than those on conventional farms. However, differences in biodiversity and food web structure between farming systems did not result in a better natural pest control on organic farms, because no difference in parasitism rates was found.

The response to farming systems is highly variable and depends on the life-history traits of the species concerned. Some of the elements influencing the abundance and diversity of biological groups are not particularly related to the type of farming system. It is therefore important to consider crop management and farming system features when trying to understand the interactions between natural enemy and herbivore populations. For example, the type of soil tillage is an important element determining the survival of natural enemies that is independent of the farming system. Moreover, several studies have demonstrated that organic farms tend to be located in more heterogeneous landscapes with higher proportions of seminatural habitats, smaller field sizes, and higher and wider less intensively managed hedgerows (Langer, 2001; Norton et al., 2009). It is therefore also important to take into account the landscape context when considering the effects of cropping systems, so that the relative importance of these two aspects can be determined and confounding effects avoided. Indeed, Macfadyen et al. (2009b) found no significant difference in aphid parasitism rates between organic and conventional farming systems, probably because landscape context affected the results and was not taken into account in their study. They concluded that differences between systems may be more obvious in a more homogeneous landscape that brings out cropping system effects. Hole et al. (2005) highlighted several inconsistencies between studies, almost certainly due to the complexity of the interactions between environmental variables and between taxonomic groups. Indeed, other factors, such as location, climate, crop type, and species, are important elements affecting the relationship between farming systems and biological control.

7. Integrating Farming Systems, Crop Management and Landscape Context to Understand Biological Control Mechanisms

7.1. Integrating farming system

As pointed out earlier, several studies have reported that organic systems tend to support higher biodiversity levels. Indeed, synthetic chemical insecticides have a major impact on natural enemies, pests, and general biodiversity (Duffield, 1991; Koss *et al.*, 2005). Several recent studies have thus integrated different types of farming systems (generally, organic vs. conventional) into landscape studies, to determine whether the landscape structure or the farming system is more relevant when investigating biological control interactions.

We therefore collected articles evaluating the impacts of both farming and landscape features on the activity of natural enemy populations. All these studies broke farming systems down into two main types: organic and conventional systems. Generally, pairs of organic and conventional fields embedded within the same landscape were selected to separate the effects of landscape and farming system. Landscapes were mostly described in terms of the percentage of noncrop elements in the landscape or the Shannon habitat diversity index. Different indices were used to quantify natural enemy populations in these studies: species richness, activity-density, parasitism rates, or natural enemy conditions. If different results were reported in a given study, due to an effect of the year or site, for example, we added a coefficient corresponding to the proportion of observations contributing significantly to the related effect (positive, negative, or neutral effect).

Few studies have reported both landscape and farming system effects on natural enemy populations and their potential for biological control. We identified nine studies (Clough et al., 2005, 2007; Eilers and Klein, 2009; Östman et al., 2001a,b; Purtauf et al., 2005; Roschewitz et al., 2005b; Schmidt et al., 2005; Weibull et al., 2003) on natural enemies of insect pests that considered these two factors simultaneously, but only three of them evaluated effective biological control (i.e., have also considered pest populations in the same study). Most of the studies dealt with natural enemies found in cereal fields and involved different types of organisms such as spiders, carabid beetles, staphylinids, and parasitoids. The effect of landscape was generally clear: more complex landscapes with high proportions of seminatural habitats promoted natural enemy populations in 83.3% of cases, and had no significant effects in 16.7% of the studies. The impact of the farming system was more heterogeneous. Indeed, in 50% of cases, the farming system had no particular effect on species richness or in activity density of the natural enemies. In 38.8% of studies, organic systems were found to have a positive effect on the species richness, activity density, or conditions of natural enemies. Negative effects of organic farming on natural enemy populations were also reported in 11.1% of the cases. Landscape context had a stronger effect than the farming system in 50% of cases. Only one study (11.1% of cases) (Clough et al., 2007) found that landscape context had no effect on natural enemies (Staphylinids). Both landscape composition and farming systems were found to have major effects on natural enemy richness, conditions, or activity density in 38.8% of studies.

Thus, these studies bring out variable results about natural enemies' response to farming systems and subsequent pest control. The effect of the surrounding landscape on natural enemies seems to be greater than that of

the farming system. Bengtsson et al. (2005) reported a similar pattern in a study of biodiversity and abundance in organic agriculture. Farming systems only partly accounted for the variation in species richness, activity density, conditions, or parasitism rates, whereas landscape context effects predominated in the studies reviewed. Thus, these studies revealed that populations may be influenced by farming systems on a small scale and that differences between farming systems may result from behavioral responses and individual decisions (Bengtsson et al., 2005), whereas landscape features provide information about population dynamics tightly linked to species biology and life cycle. Tscharntke et al. (2005), based on the results of Roschewitz et al. (2005a), explained that the influence of farming systems on species richness is more important in simple landscapes than in complex landscapes. According to the authors, the negative impact of conventional systems on species richness is only observed in simple landscape where colonization from the surrounding landscape is limited and therefore very much affected by local farming systems. Therefore, in those landscapes, improvement of the local systems may enhance general biodiversity and biological regulation of insect pest and may counterbalance the negative effects of intensive monoculture landscapes.

The classic opposition of different farming systems (organic vs. conventional) may be useful for deciphering general patterns, but it is probably not the most relevant approach for studying the impact of specific farming practices on particular pests and their natural enemies. Indeed, organic and conventional systems comprise a range of very different practices that may have different effects on population dynamics, as outlined earlier. The practices encompassed by organic and conventional farming systems may be sometimes very similar, at least in terms of their impact on biodiversity and trophic interactions. Many of the factors other than farming system that can influence abundance and diversity of natural enemies at the whole-farm scale may be under the control of farmers (e.g., hedgerow management) and are not always included in the analysis. Norton et al. (2009) showed that organic farms tended to be located in more heterogeneous landscapes with higher proportions of seminatural habitats and had smaller field sizes. The design of the study is therefore of crucial importance to prevent confounding effects when comparing farming systems at the landscape scale. Great care must be taken when selecting fields under different farming systems for studies about trophic interactions. Thus, we advocate, in studies about links between biodiversity and farming systems in general, and investigating trophic relations and biological control in particular, a clear description of cropping systems and an explicit consideration of seminatural habitats (quantitatively and qualitatively).

All the studies reviewed here considered the farming systems of the fields selected in the center of each landscape. However, it is probably very important to take into account farming systems within the surrounding landscape. Most studies of landscape context have not explicitly taken into account the other farming systems within the landscape. However, we found one study (Rundlöf *et al.*, 2008) in which the authors studied the effect, at both the local and landscape scales, of organic systems on butterfly species richness and abundance. They found that species richness and abundance were affected very differently on the two scales. Species richness and abundance were increased by organic farming at the local scale. However, the local species richness of both organic and conventional fields was positively influenced by the proportion of organic farming in the landscape. These authors also demonstrated that farming practices within fields had a stronger influence on butterfly abundance if the fields were surrounded by conventional rather than organic fields. Thus, in addition to taking into account seminatural habitats in the landscape and local farming systems, studies should also consider the spatial distribution of farming systems across the surrounding landscape, to determine the real effects of each explanatory variable and to prevent confounding effects.

7.2. Integrating crop management

As crop management greatly influences pests and their natural enemies at the local scale and that consideration of the farming system is not always the most relevant approach, several recent studies have focused on crop management variables and landscape configuration to understand insect pest or natural enemy dynamics. We identified seven studies focusing on the effects of crop management and landscape context on insect pests (Valantin-Morison et al., 2007; Zaller et al., 2008a,b) and on natural enemy populations (Drapela et al., 2008; Elliott et al., 1998; Prasifka et al., 2004; Zaller et al., 2009). In all these studies, landscape configuration always influenced pest (in terms of abundance or damage) or natural enemy populations (in terms of species richness, abundance, and activity density or parasitism rates). Various elements of crop management were investigated in these studies, depending on the characteristics of the species considered: sowing date, sowing density, pesticide use, crop height, crop coverage, within-field diversity, or soil quality. It is therefore difficult to determine the general impact of specific practices. However, the main contribution of this approach is that it makes it possible to quantify and, in some cases, to rank the impact of particular farming practices over landscape context effect. For example, Zaller et al. (2008b) found that the damage caused by pollen beetles and stem weevils was positively correlated with the soil quality of the field and with woody areas. Elliott et al. (1998) found that the abundance, species richness, and diversity of aphid predators increased with increasing within-field diversity, noncrop areas, and fragmentation in the landscape. They also demonstrated that landscape variables were included in regression models more frequently than within-field variables, and showed that they accounted for a greater percentage of variation in abundance of aphid predators. It is important to

determine the relative impact of farming practices to ensure effective biological control within cropping systems, as these practices are more convertible elements than landscape elements. Moreover, such an approach made it possible to quantify the relative contributions of crop management, farming systems, and landscape variables at the different trophic levels. This ranking step appears to be an important stage, improving our understanding of natural pest control mechanisms and pest damage.

7.3. Interaction between farming practices and landscape context

The relative influence of the farming system and crop management on biological control is tightly linked to the spatial scale considered. Several authors studying the effects of landscape and farming systems on species richness and abundance reported interactions between landscape and local effects. They showed that organic or low-intensity farming systems have no or low effects on populations in complex landscapes, whereas they have a substantial influence in simple landscapes (Holzschuh et al., 2007; Roschewitz et al., 2005a; Rundlöf and Smith, 2006). This important interaction allows explaining why in 50% of the cases farming systems have no particular effects in our previous literature review about the effects of farming system and landscape context. This hypothesis has been originally formulated and confirmed in a study comparing farming systems on arable weed diversity in different landscape types (Roschewitz et al., 2005a; Tscharntke et al., 2005). As this interaction is increased by higher dispersal abilities of organisms, interactions between landscape context and particular crop management on natural enemy and biological control of insect pests may also occur. The important effect of the farming system or crop management in homogeneous landscapes is probably due to the local provision of resources, hosts, shelters, and more generally suitable conditions that enhance species richness and biological control. Local management effect may have lower effects in more complex landscapes, because the local species richness depends on the diversity of habitats and populations in the surrounding landscape (Tscharntke et al., 2005). Thus, in homogeneous landscapes, local management, through adapted crop or field boundaries management, for example, may be an interesting way to enhance functional biodiversity and biological control.

8. CONCLUSIONS

Ecological studies provided a strong theoretical base of knowledge concerning the way in which species are likely to respond to landscape context and the establishment of population dynamics at the landscape scale. However, such studies have generally not taken into account the diversity of cropping areas and their relative managements, assuming arable land to be homogenous. In our review of the effects of crop management on trophic interactions, we demonstrated that farming practices might play an important role in regulating natural enemy and pest populations at a local scale. A clear description of crop management in landscape studies therefore appears to be of crucial importance for identifying the key driver of biological control and ranking the effects of landscape, farming system, and farming practices. This is a fundamental step in the design and assessment of ecologically sound integrated pest management strategies for farmers. It is also important to evaluate the quality of seminatural areas in terms of agroecological functions for natural enemies and pests. Consideration of the habitat quality of crop and noncrop areas for pest and their natural enemies presents agronomists and ecologists with a real challenge in their attempts to design integrated pest management strategies for application at the landscape scale. Moreover, all the studies reviewed here focused on either crop management or the farming system at the local scale and did not consider farming practices over the entire landscape. However, the range of spatial and temporal scales experienced by pests and their natural enemies is likely to result in trophic interactions being influenced by farming practices in the surrounding landscape. If we are to understand how species react at the landscape scale, studies will need to take into account the detailed characteristics of seminatural habitats, local crop management effects, and landscape farming practices.

Integrated pest management paradigm holds that pests and their management exist at the crossroads of three major multidimensional fields of study: ecology, socio-economy, and agronomy, with ascending levels of complexity and expanding spatial scales (Kogan, 1998). Integrated pest management strategies may be seen as the complementation of different techniques to meet three main objectives: (i) a production purpose (crop performance and quality of products), (ii) socio-economic imperatives (farm organization, farm income), and (iii) environmental objectives (limitation of pesticide and nitrogen discharge into the environment, minimization of water, and energy use) (Kogan, 1998). The consideration of landscape features in biological control-based pest management strategies seems to be a relevant approach, although this assertion has not been clearly demonstrated, as studies on the effects of landscape and farming practices on natural pest control do not generally consider all the three objectives. Firstly, the enhancement of natural enemy populations does not necessarily imply effective pest control, and the relationships between crop and noncrop habitats are complex and may be antagonistic (e.g., Thies and Tscharntke, 1999; Valantin-Morison et al., 2007; Zaller et al., 2008a). Secondly, the effects of stronger biological control on productivity are unclear and the effects of landscape on pest populations and crop damage have rarely been documented (but see Östman *et al.*, 2003), even though they are much more relevant for crop production than any effect on natural enemies (Bianchi *et al.*, 2006).

The development of large-scale pest management strategies therefore requires a more holistic approach including the effects of both crop and landscape management. Such an approach would also fill in gaps in our knowledge about the ecology of insect pests (e.g., overwintering areas, pattern of migration) and quantify these effects in terms of environmental (e.g., energy use, pesticide use, and nitrogen discharge) and economic (e.g., crop damage, yield losses, and cost/benefit) consequences. The complementation of empirical studies and on-farm trials with modeling approaches is likely to prove an interesting strategy for improving integrated pest management and meeting this scientific challenge.

The service concept at the landscape-scale highlights the link between landscape patterns and human values (Termorshuizen and Opdam, 2009). It can be seen as a chain of knowledge connecting spatial structure, landscape functions, and human values. Studies about such services are therefore predisposed to integer socio-economic dimension and landscape actors or practitioners. However, whereas studies concerning the relationship between structure and functions are an established element of research, efforts need to be made to encourage the study of relationships between landscape function and human values (Termorshuizen and Opdam, 2009). Many studies at the landscape scale suffer from a lack of information about the real effects of crop management and higher levels of biodiversity on natural pest control and yields. Landscape-scale studies about biological control-based integrated pest management should therefore include and quantify the economic output of such strategies for farmers.

REFERENCES

- Alford, D. V., Nilsson, C., and Ulber, B. (2003). Insect pests of oilseed rape crops. In "Biocontrol of Oilseed Rape Pests" (D. V. Alford, Ed.), pp. 9–41. Blackwell Science, Oxford, UK.
- Altieri, M. A. (1999). The ecological role of biodiversity in agroecosystems. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* **74**, 19–31.
- Altieri, M. A., and Nicholls, C. I. (2003). Soil fertility management and insect pests: Harmonizing soil and plant health in agroecosystems. Soil Tillage Res. 72, 203–211.
- Altieri, M. A., and Schmidt, L. L. (1986). The dynamics of colonizing arthropod communities at the interface of abandoned, organic and commercial apple orchards and adjacent woodland habitats. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* 16, 29–43.
- Andow, D. A. (1991). Vegetational diversity and arthropod population response. Annu. Rev. Entomol. 36, 561–586.
- Andow, D. A., and Risch, S. J. (1985). Predation in diversified agroecosystems: Relations between a coccinellid predator *Coleomegilla maculata* and its food. J. Appl. Ecol. 22, 357–372.

- Baessler, C., and Klotz, S. (2006). Effects of changes in agricultural land-use on landscape structure and arable weed vegetation over the last 50 years. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* 115, 43–50.
- Baguette, M., and Hance, T. (1997). Carabid beetles and agricultural practices: Influence of soil ploughing. *Biol. Agric. Hortic.* 15, 185–190.
- Bajwa, W. I., and Kogan, M. (2004). Cultural practices: Springboard to IPM. In "Integrated Pest Management: Potential, Constraints and Challenges" (O. Koul, G. S. Dhaliwal, and G. W. Cuperus, Eds.), CABI Publishing, Wallingford, UK.
- Basedow, T. (1990). The frequency of aphids and their natural enemies in sugarbeet fields in relation to different factors of intensive farming. *Verh. Ges. Okol.* **19**, 170–176.
- Bengtsson, J., Angelstam, P., Elmqvist, T., Emanuelsson, U., Folke, C., Ihse, M., Moberg, F., and Nystrom, M. (2003). Reserves, resilience and dynamic landscapes. *Ambio* 32, 389–396.
- Bengtsson, J., Ahnstrom, J., and Weibull, A. C. (2005). The effects of organic agriculture on biodiversity and abundance: A meta-analysis. J. Appl. Ecol. 42, 261–269.
- Berndt, L. A., Wratten, S. D., and Scarratt, S. L. (2006). The influence of floral resource subsidies on parasitism rates of leafrollers (Lepidoptera: Tortricidae) in New Zealand vineyards. *Biol. Control* 37, 50–55.
- Bianchi, F., and van der Werf, W. (2004). Model evaluation of the function of prey in non-crop habitats for biological control by ladybeetles in agricultural landscapes. *Ecol. Model.* **171**, 177–193.
- Bianchi, F. J. J. A., and Wackers, F. L. (2008). Effects of flower attractiveness and nectar availability in field margins on biological control by parasitoids. *Biol. Control* 46, 400–408.
- Bianchi, F. J. J. A., Booij, C. J. H., and Tscharntke, T. (2006). Sustainable pest regulation in agricultural landscapes: A review on landscape composition, biodiversity and natural pest control. *Proc. R. Soc.* 273, 1715–1727.
- Bommarco, R. (1999). Feeding, reproduction and community impact of a predatory carabid in two agricultural habitats. Oikos 87, 89–96.
- Booij, C. J. H., and Noorlander, J. (1992). Farming systems and insect predators. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 40, 125–135.
- Brewer, M. J., Struttmann, J. M., and Mornhinweg, D. W. (1998). Aphelinus albipodus (Hymenoptera: Aphelinidae) and Diaeretiella rapae (Hymenoptera: Braconidae) parasitism on Diuraphis noxia (Homoptera: Aphididae) infesting barley plants differing in plant resistance to aphids. Biol. Control 11, 255–261.
- Broatch, J. S., Dosdall, L. M., O'Donovan, J. T., Harker, K. N., and Clayton, G. W. (2010). Responses of the specialist biological control agent, *Aleochara bilineata*, to vegetational diversity in canola agroecosystems. *Biol. Control* 52, 58–67.
- Brooks, D. R., Bohan, D. A., Champion, G. T., Haughton, A. J., Hawes, C., Heard, M. S., Clark, S. J., Dewar, A. M., Firbank, L. G., Perry, J. N., Rothery, P., Scott, R. J., et al. (2003). Invertebrate responses to the management of genetically modified herbicidetolerant and conventional spring crops. I. Soil-surface-active invertebrates. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B Biol. Sci.* 358, 1847–1862.
- Bruyn, L. D., Scheirs, J., and Verhagen, R. (2002). Nutrient stress, host plant quality and herbivore performance of a leaf-mining fly on grass. *Oecologia* 130, 594–599.
- Büchs, W. (2003). Impact of on-farm landscape structures and farming systems on predators. In "Biocontrol of Oilseed Rape Pests" (D. V. Alford, Ed.), pp. 245–278. Blackwell Science, Oxford, UK.
- Büchs, W., Harenberg, A., and Zimmermann, J. (1997). The invertebrate ecology of farmland as a mirror of the intensity of the impact of man?—An approach to interpreting results of field experiments carried out in different crop management intensities of a sugar beet and an oil seed rape rotation including set-aside. *Biol. Agric. Hortic.* **15**, 83–107.

- Cárcamo, H. A. (1995). Effect of tillage on ground beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae): A farmscale study in Central Alberta. *Can. Entomol.* **127**, 631–639.
- Chabert, A., and Gandrey, J. (2005). Impact of some insecticides on Carabidae and consequences for slug populations. Bull. OILB/SROP 28, 111–113.
- Chan, K. Y. (2001). An overview of some tillage impacts on earthworm population abundance and diversity—Implications for functioning in soils. Soil Tillage Res. 57, 179–191.
- Clough, Y., Kruess, A., Kleijn, D., and Tscharntke, T. (2005). Spider diversity in cereal fields: Comparing factors at local, landscape and regional scales. J. Biogeogr. 32, 2007–2014.
- Clough, Y., Kruess, A., and Tscharntke, T. (2007). Organic versus conventional arable farming systems: Functional grouping helps understand staphylinid response. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* **118**, 285–290.
- Costanza, R., Arge, R.d., Groot, R.d., Farber, S., Grasso, M., Hannon, B., Limburg, K., Naeem, S., O'Neill, R. V., Paruelo, J., Raskin, R. G., Sutton, P., and Belt, M.v.d. (1997). The value of the world's ecosystem services and natural capital. *Nature (London)* 387, 253–260.
- Craig, T. P., and Ohgushi, T. (2002). Preference and performance are correlated in the spittlebug *Aphrophora pectoralis* on four species of willow. *Ecol. Entomol.* 27, 529–540.
- Cronin, J. T., and Reeve, J. D. (2005). Host-parasitoïd spatial ecology: A plea for a landscape-level synthesis. Proc. R. Soc. 272, 2225–2235.
- Cross, J. V., Solomon, M. G., Babandreier, D., Blommers, L., Easterbrook, M. A., Jay, C. N., Jenser, G., Jolly, R. L., Kuhlmann, U., Lilley, R., Olivella, E., Toepfer, S., and Vidal, S. (1999). Biocontrol of pests of apples and pears in northern and central Europe: 2. Parasitoids. *Biocontrol Sci. Technol.* 9, 277–314.
- Davies, K. E., Margules, C. R., and Lawrence, J. E. (2000). Which traits of species predict population declines in experimental forest fragments? *Ecology* 81, 1450–1461.
- Dennis, P., and Fry, G. L. A. (1992). Field margins: Can they enhance natural enemy population densities and general arthropod diversity on farmland? *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* 40, 95–115.
- Dennis, P., Fry, G. L. A., and Thomas, M. B. (1993). The effects of reduced doses of insecticide on aphids and their natural enemies in oats. Nor. J. Agric. Sci. 7, 311–325.
- Denys, C., and Tscharntke, T. (2002). Plant-insect communities and predator-prey ratios in field margin strips, adjacent crop fields, and fallows. *Oecologia* **130**, 315–324.
- Desneux, N., Denoyelle, R., and Kaiser, L. (2006). A multi-step bioassay to assess the effect of the deltamethrin on the parasitic wasp *Aphidius ervi*. *Chemosphere* **65**, 1697–1706.
- Dinter, A. (2002). Microcosm studies on intraguild predation between female erigonid spiders and lacewing larvae and influence of single versus multiple predators on cereal aphids. J. Appl. Entomol. 126, 249–257.
- Dosdall, L. M., and Stevenson, F. C. (2005). Managing flea beetles (*Phyllotreta* spp.) (Coleoptera: Chrysomelidae) in canola with seeding date, plant density, and seed treatment. *Agron. J.* 97, 1570–1578.
- Dosdall, L. M., Herbut, M. J., Cowle, N. T., and Micklich, T. M. (1996). The effect of seeding date and plant density on infestations of root maggots, *Delia* spp. (Diptera: Anthomyiidae), in canola. *Can. J. Plant Sci.* 76, 169–177.
- Dosdall, L. M., Clayton, G. W., Harker, K. N., O'Donovan, J. T., and Stevenson, F. C. (2004). The effects of soil fertility and other agronomic factors on infestations of root maggots in canola. *Agron. J.* 96, 1306–1313.
- Douglas, D. J. T., Vickery, J. A., and Benton, T. G. (2010). Variation in arthropod abundance in barley under varying sowing regimes. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* 135, 127–131.
- Drapela, T., Moser, D., Zaller, J. G., and Frank, T. (2008). Spider assemblages in winter oilseed rape affected by landscape and site factors. *Ecography* 31, 254–262.

- Duelli, P., and Obrist, M. K. (2003). Biodiversity indicators: The choice of values and measures. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 98, 87–98.
- Duffield, S. (1991). Does the size of area you spray with insecticides influence the extent of side-effects on invertebrate populations? *Game Conservancy Rev.* 64–65.
- Dunning, J. B., Danielson, J. B., and Pulliam, H. R. (1992). Ecological processes that affect populations in complex landscapes. Oikos 65, 169–175.
- Eilers, E. J., and Klein, A. M. (2009). Landscape context and management effects on an important insect pest and its natural enemies in almond. *Biol. Control* **51**, 388–394.
- El Titi, A. (2003). Effects of tillage on invertebrates in soil ecosystems. *In* "Soil Tillage in Agroecosystems" (A. El Titi, Ed.), pp. 261–296. CRC Press, Boca Raton, Florida.
- Elliott, N. C., Kieckhefer, R. W., Lee, J., and French, B. W. (1998). Influence of within-field and landscape factors on aphid predator populations in wheat. *Landsc. Ecol.* 14, 239–252.
- Elliott, N. C., Onstad, D. W., and Brewer, M. J. (2008). History and ecological basis for areawide pest management. *In* "Areawide Pest Management: Theory and Implementation" (O. Koul, G. W. Cuperus, and N. Elliott, Eds.), pp. 15–33. CABI, Wallingford, UK.
- Ellis, P. R., and Farrell, J. A. (1995). Resistance to cabbage aphid (Brevicoryne brassicae) in six brassica accessions in New Zealand. NZ J. Crop Hortic. Sci. 23, 25–29.
- Evans, E. W., and England, S. (1996). Indirect interactions in biological control of insects: Pests and natural enemies in alfalfa. *Ecol. Appl.* 6, 920–930.
- Evenson, R. E., and Gollin, D. (2003). Assessing the impact of the green revolution, 1960 to 2000. Science (Washington) 300, 758–762.
- Ferguson, A. W., Klukowski, Z., Walczak, B., Clark, S. J., Mugglestone, M. A., Perry, J. N., and Williams, I. H. (2003). Spatial distribution of pest insects in oilseed rape: Implications for integrated pest management. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* **95**, 509–521.
- Fiedler, A. K., Landis, D. A., and Wratten, S. D. (2008). Maximizing ecosystem services from conservation biological control: The role of habitat management. *Biol. Control* 45, 254–271.
- Finch, S., and Collier, R. H. (2003). Host-plant selection by insects—the "missing link". Bull. OILB/SROP 26, 103–108.
- Finke, D. L., and Denno, R. F. (2002). Intraguild predation diminished in complexstructured vegetation: implications for prey suppression. *Ecology* 83, 643-652.
- Finke, D. L., and Denno, R. F. (2005). Predator diversity and the functioning of ecosystems: The role of intraguild predation in dampening trophic cascades. *Ecol. Lett.* 8, 1299–1306.
- Finke, D. L., and Denno, R. F. (2006). Spatial refuge from intraguild predation: Implications for prey suppression and trophic cascades. *Oecologia* 149, 265–275.
- Francis, F., Lognay, G., Wathelet, J. P., and Haubruge, E. (2001). Effects of allelochemicals from first (*Brassicaceae*) and second (*Myzus persicae* and *Brevicoryne brassicae*) trophic levels on *Adalia bipunctata*. J. Chem. Ecol. 27, 243–256.
- Frouz, J., and Kindlmann, P. (2001). The role of sink to source re-colonisation in the population dynamics of insects living in unstable habitats: An example of terrestrial chironomids. *Oikos* 93, 50–58.
- Gardiner, M. M., Landis, D. A., Gratton, C., Schmidt, N., O'Neal, M., Mueller, E., Chacon, J., Heimpel, G. E., and DiFonzo, C. D. (2009). Landscape composition influences patterns of native and exotic lady beetle abundance. *Divers. Distrib.* 15, 554–564.
- Geiger, F., Bengtsson, J., Berendse, F., Weisser, W. W., Emmerson, M., Morales, M. B., Ceryngier, P., Liira, J., Tscharntke, T., Winqvist, C., Eggers, S., Bommarco, R., *et al.* Persistent negative effects of pesticides on biodiversity and biological control potential on European farmland. *Basic Appl. Ecol* **11**, 97–105.
- Gonzalez-Zamora, J. E., Leira, D., Bellido, M. J., and Avilla, C. (2004). Evaluation of the effect of different insecticides on the survival and capacity of *Eretmocerus mundus* Mercet to control *Bemisia tabaci* (Gennadius) populations. *Crop Prot.* 23, 611–618.

- Grilli, M. P., and Bruno, M. (2007). Regional abundance of a planthopper pest: the effect of host patch area and configuration. *Entomol. Exp. Appl.* **122**, 133–143.
- Gurr, G. M., Wratten, S. D., and Luna, J. M. (2003). Multi-function agricultural biodiversity: Pest management and other benefits. *Basic Appl. Ecol.* 4, 107–116.
- Halaj, J., and Wise, D. H. (2001). Terrestrial trophic cascades: How much do they trickle? Am. Nat. 157, 262–281.
- Häni, F. J., Boller, E. F., and Keller, S. (1998). Natural regulation at the farm level. *In* "Enhancing Biological Control, Habitat Management to Promote Natural Enemies of Agricultural Pests", pp. 161–232.
- Hanski, I., and Gaggiotti, O. E. (2004). Ecology, Genetics, and Evolution of Metapopulations. Academic Press, San Diego, USA.
- Hanski, I., and Gilpin, M. E. (1997). Metapopulation Biology: Ecology, Genetics, and Evolution. Academic Press, San Diego, USA.
- Hassell, M. P., Comins, H. N., and May, R. M. (1991). Spatial structure and chaos in insect population dynamics. *Nature (London)* 353, 255–258.
- Hausammann, A. (1996). Strip-management in rape crop: Is winter rape endangered by negative impacts of sown weed strips? J. Appl. Entomol. 120, 505–512.
- Hawes, C., Haughton, A. J., Bohan, D. A., and Squire, G. R. (2009). Functional approaches for assessing plant and invertebrate abundance patterns in arable systems. *Basic Appl. Ecol.* 10, 34–42.
- Haynes, K. J., Diekötter, T., and Crist, T. O. (2007). Resource complementation and the response of an insect herbivore to habitat area and fragmentation. *Oecologia* 153, 511–520.
- Heard, M. S., Clark, S. J., Rothery, P., Perry, J. N., Bohan, D. A., Brooks, D. R., Champion, G. T., Dewar, A. M., Hawes, C., Haughton, A. J., May, M. J., Scott, R. J., et al. (2006). Effects of successive seasons of genetically modified herbicide-tolerant maize cropping on weeds and invertebrates. Ann. Appl. Biol. 149, 249–254.
- Herzog, D. C., and Funderburk, J. E. (1985). Plant resistance and cultural practice interactions with biological control. *In* "Biological Control in Agricultural IPM Systems" (M. A. Hoy, and D. C. Herzog, Eds.), pp. 67–88. Academic Press, Orlando, Florida.
- Hillel, D., and Rosenzweig, C. (2005). The role of biodiversity in agronomy. *Adv. Agron.* **88**, 1–34.
- Hirzel, A. H., Nisbet, R. M., and Murdoch, W. W. (2007). Host-parasitoid spatial dynamics in heterogeneous landscapes. *Oikos* 116, 2082–2096.
- Hole, D. G., Perkins, A. J., Wilson, J. D., Alexander, I. H., Grice, P. V., and Evans, A. D. (2005). Does organic farming benefit biodiversity? *Biol. Conserv.* 122, 113–130.
- Holland, J. M. (2004). The environmental consequences of adopting conservation tillage in Europe: Reviewing the evidence. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* **103**, 1–25.
- Holt, R. D. (1996). Food webs in space: An island biogeographic perspective. In "Food Webs—Integration of Patterns and Dynamics" (G. A. Polis and K. O. Winemiller, Eds.), pp. 313–323. Chapman & Hall, New York.
- Holzschuh, A., Steffan-Dewenter, I., Kleijn, D., and Tscharntke, T. (2007). Diversity of flower-visiting bees in cereal fields: Effects of farming system, landscape composition and regional context. J. Appl. Ecol. 44, 41–49.
- Hopkins, R. J., and Ekbom, B. (1996). Low oviposition stimuli reduce egg production in the pollen beetle *Meligethes aeneus*. *Physiol. Entomol.* **21**, 118–122.
- Jervis, M. A., Kidd, N. A. C., Fitton, M. G., Huddleston, T., and Dawah, H. A. (1993). Flower-visiting by hymenopteran parasitoids. J. Nat. Hist. 27, 67–105.
- Jones, C. G., and Coleman, J. S. (1988). Plant stress and insect behavior: Cottonwood, ozone and the feeding and oviposition preference of a beetle. *Oecologia* **76**, 51–56.
- Kareiva, P. (1987). Habitat fragmentation and the stability of predator-prey interactions. *Nature (UK)* 326, 388–390.

- Kareiva, P. (1990). The spatial dimension in pest-enemy interactions. In "Critical Issues in Biological Control" (M. Mackauer, L. E. Ehler, and J. Roland, Eds.), pp. 213–228. Intercept, Andover.
- Keller, S., and Häni, F. (2000). Ansprüche von Nützlingen und Schädlingen an den Lebensraum. In "Streifenförmige ökologische Ausgleichsflächen in der Kulturlandschaft: Ackerkrautstreifen, Buntbrache, Feldränder" (W. Nentwig, Ed.), pp. 199–217. Verlag Agrarökologie, Bern, Hannover.
- Kendall, D. A. (2003). Soil tillage and epigeal predatory arthropod. In "Soil Tillage in Agroecosystems" (A. El Titi, Ed.), pp. 297–342. CRC Press, Boca Raton, Florida.
- Kladivko, E. J. (2001). Tillage systems and soil ecology. Soil Tillage Res. 61, 61-76.
- Kogan, M. (1994). Plant resistance in pest management. In "Introduction to Insect Pest management" (R. L. Metcalf and W. H. Luckmann, Eds.), third ed.. pp. 73–128. Wiley, New York.
- Kogan, M. (1998). Integrated pest management: Historical perspectives and contemporary developments. Annu. Rev. Entomol. 43, 243–270.
- Koss, A. M., Jensen, A. S., Schreiber, A., Pike, K. S., and Snyder, W. E. (2005). Comparison of predator and pest communities in Washington potato fields treated with broadspectrum, selective, or organic insecticides. *Environ. Entomol.* 34, 87–95.
- Kozar, F., Brown, M. W., and Lightner, G. (1994). Spatial distribution of homopteran pests and beneficial insects in an orchard and its connection with ecological plant protection. *J. Appl. Entomol.* **117**, 519–529.
- Kruess, A., and Tscharntke, T. (1994). Habitat fragmentation, species loss, and biological control. *Science (Washington)* 264, 1581–1584.
- Landis, D. A., and Haas, M. J. (1992). Influence of landscape structure on abundance and within-field distribution of European corn borer (Lepidoptera: Pyralidae) larval parasitoids in Michigan. *Environ. Entomol.* 21, 409–416.
- Landis, D. A., Wratten, S. D., and Gurr, G. M. (2000). Habitat management to conserve natural enemies of arthropod pests in agriculture. *Annu. Rev. Entomol.* 45, 175–201.
- Langer, V. (2001). The potential of leys and short rotation coppice hedges as reservoirs for parasitoids of cereal aphids in organic agriculture. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* 87, 81–92.
- Langhof, M., Gathmann, A., Poehling, H. M., and Meyhofer, R. (2003). Impact of insecticide drift on aphids and their parasitoids: Residual toxicity, persistence and recolonisation. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* 94, 265–274.
- Lavandero, I. B., Wratten, S. D., Didham, R. K., and Gurr, G. (2006). Increasing floral diversity for selective enhancement of biological control agents: A double-edged sward? *Basic Appl. Ecol.* 7, 236–243.
- Lawton, J. H., and Brown, V. K. (1993). Redundancy in ecosystems. In "Biodiversity and Ecosystem Function, Vol. 99" (E. D. Schultze and H. A. Mooney, Eds.), pp. 255–268. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.
- Leather, S. R. (1993). Overwintering in six arable aphid pests: A review with particular relevance to pest management. J. Appl. Entomol. **116**, 217–233.
- Letourneau, D. K., Jedlicka, J. A., Bothwell, S. G., and Moreno, C. R. (2009). Effects of natural enemy biodiversity on the suppression of arthropod herbivores in terrestrial ecosystems. *Annu. Rev. Ecol. Evol. Syst.* **40**, 573–592.
- Levins, R. (1969). Some demographic and genetic consequences of environmental heterogeneity for biological control. *Bull. Entomol. Soc. Am.* **15**, 237–240.
- Loreau, M., and Hector, A. (2001). Partitioning selection and complementarity in biodiversity experiments. *Nature (London)* 412, 72–76.
- Lys, J. A., Zimmermann, M., and Nentwig, W. (1994). Increase in activity density and species number of carabid beetles in cereals as a result of strip-management. *Entomol. Exp. Appl.* **73**, 1–9.

- Macfadyen, S., Gibson, R., Polaszek, A., Morris, R. J., Craze, P. G., Planque, R., Symondson, W. O. C., and Memmott, J. (2009a). Do differences in food web structure between organic and conventional farms affect the ecosystem service of pest control? *Ecol. Lett.* 12, 229–238.
- Macfadyen, S., Gibson, R., Raso, L., Sint, D., Traugott, M., and Memmott, J. (2009b). Parasitoid control of aphids in organic and conventional farming systems. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* 133, 14–18.
- Marino, P. C., and Landis, D. A. (1996). Effect of landscape structure on parasitoid diversity and parasitism in agroecosystems. *Ecol. Appl.* 6, 276–284.
- Marino, P. C., Landis, D. A., and Hawkins, B. A. (2006). Conserving parasitoid assemblages of North American pest Lepidoptera: Does biologizal control by native parasitoids depend on landscape complexity. *Biol. Control* 37, 173–185.
- Marshall, E. J. P. (2004). Agricultural landscapes: Field margin habitats and their interaction with crop production. J. Crop Improv. 12, 365–404.
- Mattson, W. J., and Haack, R. A. (1987). The role of drought stress in provoking outbreaks of phytophagous insects. *In* "Insect Outbreaks" (P. Barbosa, and J.C Schultz, Eds.), pp. 365–407. Academic Press, San Diego.
- Meyhöfer, R., and Hindayana, D. (2000). Effects of intraguild predation on aphid parasitoid survival. *Entomol. Exp. Appl.* 97, 115–122.
- Millennium Ecosystem Assessment. (2005). Ecosystems and Human Well-Being: Wetlands and Water Synthesis. World Resources Institute, Washington, DC.
- Moon, D. C., and Stiling, P. (2000). Relative importance of abiotically induced direct and indirect effects on a salt-marsh herbivore. *Ecology* 81, 470–481.
- Nentwig, W. (1988). Augmentation of beneficial arthropods by strip-management. 1. Succession of predacious arthropods and long-term change in the ratio of phytophagous and predacious arthropods in a meadow. *Oecologia* **76**, 597–606.
- Nickel, J. L. (1973). Pest situation in changing agricultural systems—A review. Bull. Entomol. Soc. Am. 19, 136–142.
- Nilsson, C. (1985). Impact of ploughing on emergence of pollen beetle parasitoids after hibernation. Z. Angew. Entomol. 100, 302–308.
- Norris, R. F., and Kogan, M. (2005). Ecology of interactions between weeds and arthropods. Annu. Rev. Entomol. 50, 479–503.
- Norton, L., Johnson, P., Joys, A., Stuart, R., Chamberlain, D., Feber, R., Firbank, L., Manley, W., Wolfe, M., Hart, B., Mathews, F., Macdonald, D., and Fuller, R. J. (2009). Consequences of organic and non-organic farming practices for field, farm and landscape complexity. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* **129**, 221–227.
- O'Rourke, M. E., Liebman, M., and Rice, M. E. (2008). Ground beetle (Coleoptera: Carabidae) assemblages in conventional and diversified crop rotation systems. *Environ*. *Entomol.* **37**, 121–130.
- O'Sullivan, C. M., and Gormally, M. J. (2002). A comparison of ground beetle (Carabidae: coleoptera) communities in an organic and conventional potato crop. *Biol. Agric. Hortic.* 20, 99–110.
- Oberg, S., Mayr, S., and Dauber, J. (2008). Landscape effects on recolonisation patterns of spiders in arable fields. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* **123**, 211–218.
- Olson, D. M., and Wackers, F. L. (2007). Management of field margins to maximize multiple ecological services. J. Appl. Ecol. 44, 13–21.
- Ostman, O., Ekbom, B., and Bengtsson, J. (2001a). Landscape heterogeneity and farming practice influence biological control. *Basic Appl. Ecol.* **2**, 365–371.
- Östman, O., Ekbom, B., Bengtsson, J., and Weibull, A. C. (2001b). Landscape complexity and farming practice influence the condition of polyphagous carabid beetles. *Ecol. Appl.* 11, 480–488.

- Ostman, O., Ekbom, B., and Bengtsson, J. (2003). Yield increase attributable to aphid predation by ground-living polyphagous natural enemies in spring barley in Sweden. *Ecol. Econ.* **45**, 149–158.
- Otway, S. J., Hector, A., and Lawton, J. H. (2005). Resource dilution effects on specialist insect herbivores in a grassland biodiversity experiment. J. Anim. Ecol. 74, 234–240.
- Ouin, A., Aviron, S., Dover, J., and Burel, F. (2004). Complementation/supplementation of resources for butterflies in agricultural landscapes. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 103, 473–479.
- Patt, J. M., Hamilton, G. C., and Lashomb, J. H. (1997). Foraging success of parasitoid wasps on flowers: Interplay of insect morphology, floral architecture and searching behavior. *Entomol. Exp. Appl.* 83, 21–30.
- Perović, D. J., Gurr, G. M., Raman, A., and Nicol, H. I. (2010). Effect of landscape composition and arrangement on biological control agents in a simplified agricultural system: A cost–distance approach. *Biol. Control* 52, 263–270.
- Perrin, R. M. (1977). Pest management in multiple cropping systems. Agro-Ecosystems 3, 93– 118.
- Petersen, H. (2002). Effects of non-inverting deep tillage vs. conventional ploughing on collembolan populations in an organic wheat field. *Eur. J. Soil Biol.* **38**, 177–180.
- Pfiffner, L., and Wyss, E. (2003). Use of sown wildflower strips to enhance natural enemies of agricultural pests. *In* "Ecological Engineering for Pest Management: Advances in Habitat Manipulation for Arthropods" (G. M. Gurr, S. D. Wratten, and M. A. Altieri, Eds.), pp. 165–186. CSIRO Publishing, Melbourne, Australia.
- Pickett, C. H., and Bugg, R. L. (1998). Enhancing Biological Control: Habitat Management to Promote Natural Enemies of Agricultural Pests. University of California Press, Berkeley.
- Pickett, C. H., Roltsch, W. J., Corbett, A., and Daane, K. M. (2000). Habitat management for enhancing biological control: benefits and pitfalls. *California Conference on Biological Control II, The Historic Mission Inn Riverside, California, USA, 11–12 July, 2000*. pp.81–85.
- Pimentel, D. (1961). Species diversity and insect population outbreaks. Ann. Entomol. Soc. Am. 54, 76–86.
- Pimentel, D., and Warneke, A. (1989). Ecological effects of manure, sewage sludge and other organic wastes on arthropod populations. *Agric. Zool. Rev.* **3**, 1–30.
- Powell, W. (1986). Enhancing parasitoid activity in crops. Insect Parasitoids. 13th Symposium of the Royal Entomological Society of London, 18-19 September 1985 at the Department of Physics Lecture Theatre, Imperial College, London. pp.319–340.
- Prasifka, J. R., Heinz, K. M., and Minzenmayer, R. R. (2004). Relationships of landscape, prey and agronomic variables to the abundance of generalist predators in cotton (*Gossypium hirsutum*) fields. *Landsc. Ecol.* **19**, 709–717.
- Price, P. W. (1991). The plant vigor hypothesis and herbivore attack. Oikos 62, 244–251.
- Prokopy, R. J., Mason, J. L., Christie, M., and Wright, S. E. (1995). Arthropod pest and natural enemy abundance under second-level versus first-level integrated pest management practices in apple orchards: A 4-year study. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* 57, 35–47.
- Pulliam, H. R. (1988). Sources, sinks, and population regulation. Am. Nat. 132, 652–661.
- Purtauf, T., Thies, C., Ekschmitt, K., Wolters, V., and Dauber, J. (2005). Scaling properties of multivariate landscape structure. *Ecol. Indic.* 5, 295–304.
- Purvis, A., Gittleman, J. L., Cowlishaw, G., and Mace, G. M. (2000). Predicting extinction risk in declining species. Proc. R. Soc. Lond. B Biol. Sci. 267, 1947–1952.
- Pywell, R. F., James, K. L., Herbert, I., Meek, W. R., Carvell, C., Bell, D., and Sparks, T. H. (2005). Determinants of overwintering habitat quality for beetles and spiders on arable farmland. *Biol. Conserv.* **123**, 79–90.
- Rahim, A., Hashmi, A., and Khan, N. A. (1991). Effects of temperature and relative humidity on longevity and development of *Ocencyrtus papilionis* Ashmead (Hymenoptera:

Eulophidae), a parasite of the sugarcane pest, *Pyrilla perpusilla* Walker (Homoptera: Cicadellidae). *Environ. Entomol.* **20**, 774–775.

- Rand, T. A., Tylianakis, J. M., and Tscharntke, T. (2006). Spillover edge effects: The dispersal of agriculturally subsidized insect natural enemies into adjacent natural habitats. *Ecol. Lett.* 9, 603–614.
- Rhainds, M., and English-Loeb, G. (2003). Testing the resource concentration hypothesis with tarnished plant bug on strawberry: Density of hosts and patch size influence the interaction between abundance of nymphs and incidence of damage. *Ecol. Entomol.* **28**, 348–358.
- Ricci, B., Franck, P., Toubon, J. F., Bouvier, J. C., Sauphanor, B., and Lavigne, C. (2009). The influence of landscape on insect pest dynamics: A case study in southeastern France. *Landsc. Ecol.* 24, 337–349.
- Riechert, S. E., and Lockley, T. (1984). Spiders as biological control agents. Annu. Rev. Entomol. 29, 299–320.
- Risch, S. J. (1983). Intercropping as cultural pest control: Prospects and limitations. *Environ. Manag.* 7, 9–14.
- Root, R. B. (1973). Organization of a plant-arthropod association in simple and diverse habitats: The fauna of collards (Brassica oleracea). *Ecol. Monogr.* 43, 95.
- Roschewitz, I., Gabriel, D., Tscharntke, T., and Thies, C. (2005a). The effects of landscape complexity on arable weed species diversity in organic and conventional farming. J. Appl. Ecol. 42, 873–882.
- Roschewitz, I., Hücker, M., Tscharntke, T., and Thies, C. (2005b). The influence of landscape context and farming practices on parasitism of cereal aphids. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* **108**, 218–227.
- Rosenheim, J. A. (2007). Special feature: Intraguild predation. Ecology 88, 2679-2728.
- Rundlöf, M., and Smith, H. G. (2006). The effect of organic farming on butterfly diversity depends on landscape context. J. Appl. Ecol. 43, 1121–1127.
- Rundlöf, M., Bengtsson, J., and Smith, H. G. (2008). Local and landscape effects of organic farming on butterfly species richness and abundance. J. Appl. Ecol. 45, 813–820.
- Ryall, K. L., and Fahrig, L. (2005). Habitat loss decreases predator-prey ratios in a pine-bark beetle system. Oikos 110, 265–270.
- Salerno, G., Colazza, S., and Conti, E. (2002). Sub-lethal effects of deltamethrin on walking behaviour and response to host kairomone of the egg parasitoid *Trissolcus basalis*. *Pest Manag. Sci.* 58, 663–668.
- Sarfraz, R. M., Dosdall, L. M., and Keddie, A. B. (2009). Bottom-up effects of host plant nutritional quality on *Plutella xylostella* (Lepidoptera: Plutellidae) and top-down effects of herbivore attack on plant compensatory ability. *Eur. J. Entomol.* **106**, 583–594.
- Sarthou, J. P., Ouin, A., Arrignon, F., Barreau, G., and Bouyjou, B. (2005). Landscape parameters explain the distribution and abundance of *Episyrphus balteatus* (Diptera: Syrphidae). *Eur. J. Entomol.* **102**, 539–545.
- Schläpfer, F., and Schmid, B. (1999). Ecosystem effects of biodiversity: A classification of hypotheses and exploration of empirical results. *Ecol. Appl.* 9, 893–912.
- Schmidt, M. H., Roschewitz, I., Thies, C., and Tscharntke, T. (2005). Differential effects of landscape and management on diversity and density of ground-dwelling farmland spiders. J. Appl. Ecol. 42, 281–287.
- Schmitz, O. J. (2009). Effects of predator functional diversity on grassland ecosystem function. *Ecology* 90, 2339–2345.
- Scriber, J. M. (1984). Nitrogen nutrition of plants and insect invasion. In "Nitrogen in Crop Production" (R. D. Hauck, Ed.). American Society of Agronomy, Madison, WI.
- Sharma, H. C., and Ortiz, R. (2002). Host plant resistance to insects: An eco-friendly approach for pest management and environment conservation. J. Environ. Biol. 23, 111–135.

- Snyder, W. E., Snyder, G. B., Finke, D. L., and Straub, C. S. (2006). Predator biodiversity strengthens herbivore suppression. *Ecol. Lett.* 9, 789–796.
- Sotherton, N. W. (1984). The distribution and abundance of predatory arthropods overwintering on farmland. Ann. Appl. Biol. 105, 423–429.
- Stephens, M. J., France, C. M., Wratten, S. D., and Frampton, C. (1998). Enhancing biological control of leafrollers (Lepidoptera: Tortricidae) by sowing buckwheat (*Fagopyrum esculentum*) in an orchard. *Biocontrol Sci. Technol.* 8, 547–558.
- Stinner, B. R., and House, G. J. (1990). Arthropods and other invertebrates in conservationtillage agriculture. Annu. Rev. Entomol. 35, 299–318.
- Straub, C. S., and Snyder, W. E. (2006). Species identity dominates the relationship between predator biodiversity and herbivore suppression. *Ecology* 87, 277–282.
- Straub, C. S., Finke, D. L., and Snyder, W. E. (2008). Are the conservation of natural enemy biodiversity and biological control compatible goals? *Biol. Control* 45, 225–237.
- Sutherland, J. P., Sullivan, M. S., and Poppy, G. M. (2001). Distribution and abundance of aphidophagous hoverflies (Diptera: Syrphidae) in wildflower patches and field margin habitats. *Agric. For. Entomol.* 3, 57–64.
- Swift, M. J., Vandermeer, J., Ramakrishnan, P. S., Anderson, J. M., Ong, C. K., and Hawkins, B. A. (1996). Biodiversity and agroecosystem function. *In* "Functional Roles of Biodiversity: A Global Perspective", John Wiley & Sons Ltd., Chichester, UK.
- Tahvanainen, J.O., and Root, R.B. (1972). The influence of vegetational diversity on the population ecology of a specialized herbivore, *Phyllotreta cruciferae* (Coleoptera: Chrysomelidae). *Oecologia* 10(4), 321.
- Termorshuizen, J. W., and Opdam, P. (2009). Landscape services as a bridge between landscape ecology and sustainable development. *Landsc. Ecol.* 24, 1037–1052.
- Thies, C., and Tscharntke, T. (1999). Landscape structure and biological control in agroecosystems. *Science* 285, 893–895.
- Thies, C., Steffan-Dewenter, I., and Tscharntke, T. (2003). Effects of landscape context on herbivory and parasitism at different spatial scales. *Oikos* **101**, 18–25.
- Thomas, C.D., Thomas J.A., Warren, M.S. (1992). Distributions of occupied and vacant butterfly habitats in fragmented landscapes. *Oecologia* 92(4), 563–567.
- Thomas, S. R., Noordhuis, R., Holland, J. M., and Goulson, D. (2002). Botanical diversity of beetle banks: Effects of age and comparison with conventional arable field margins in southern UK. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 93, 403–412.
- Thorbek, P., and Bilde, T. (2004). Reduced numbers of generalist arthropod predators after crop management. J. Appl. Ecol. 41, 526–538.
- Tietjen, W. J., and Cady, A. B. (2007). Sublethal exposure to a neurotoxic pesticide affects activity rhythms and patterns of four spider species. J. Arachnol. 35, 396–406.
- Tilman, D. (1996). Biodiversity: Population versus ecosystem stability. *Ecology* 77, 350–363.
- Tscharntke, T., and Brandl, R. (2004). Plant-insect interactions in fragmented landscapes. *Annu. Rev. Entomol.* **49**, 405–430.
- Tscharntke, T., Bommarco, R., Clough, Y., Crist, T. O., Kleijn, D., Rand, T. A., Tylianakis, J. M., van Nouhuys, S., and Vidal, S. (2008). Conservation biological control and enemy diversity on a landscape scale (Reprinted from Biol. Control, vol 43, pg 294– 309, 2007). *Biol. Control* 45, 238–253.
- Tscharntke, T., Klein, A. M., Kruess, A., Steffan-Dewenter, I., and Thies, C. (2005). Landscape perspectives on agricultural intensification and biodiversity—Ecosystem service management. *Ecol. Lett.* 8, 857–874.
- Ulber, B., Klukowski Z., and Williams, I.H. (2010) Insecticide impact on parasitoids. *In* "Biocontrol-based Integrated Management of Oilseed Rape Pests" (I.H. Williams, Ed.). Springer, London, (Chapter 13).

- Valantin-Morison, M., Meynard, J. M., and Dore, T. (2007). Effects of crop management and surrounding field environment on insect incidence in organic winter oilseed rape (*Brassica napus L.*). Crop Prot. 26, 1108–1120.
- van Emden, H. F. (1991). The role of host plant resistance in insect pest mis-management. *Bull. Entomol. Res.* **81**, 123–126.
- Vandermeer, J. (1989). The ecology of intercropping. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.
- Vialatte, A., Plantegenest, M., Simon, J. C., and Dedryver, C. A. (2007). Farm-scale assessment of movement patterns and colonization dynamics of the grain aphid in arable crops and hedgerows. *Agric. For. Entomol.* 9, 337–346.
- Wäckers, F. L. (2001). A comparison of nectar- and honeydew sugars with respect to their utilization by the hymenopteran parasitoid *Cotesia glomerata*. J. Insect Physiol. 47, 1077–1084.
- Wäckers, F. L., van Rijn, P. C. J., and Bruin, J. (2005). Plant-Provided Food for Carnivorous Insects: A Protective Mutualism and Its Applications. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Walker, M. K., Stufkens, M. A. W., and Wallace, A. R. (2007). Indirect non-target effects of insecticides on Tasmanian brown lacewing (*Micromus tasmaniae*) from feeding on lettuce aphid (*Nasonovia ribisnigri*). Biol. Control 43, 31–40.
- Wang, Q. S., Shen, D. A., and Ma, Z. Q. (1993). Effects of different pesticides on populations of main pest insects and natural enemies at the seedling stage in soyabean fields. *Entomol. Knowl.* **30**(6), 333–335.
- Waring, G. L., and Cobb, N. S. (1992). The impact of plant stress on herbivore population dynamics. *In* "Plant–Insect Interactions, Vol. 4" (E. A. Bernays, Ed.), pp. 167–226. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL.
- Weibull, A. C., Ostman, O., and Granqvist, A. (2003). Species richness in agroecosystems: The effect of landscape, habitat and farm management. *Biodivers. Conserv.* 12, 1335–1355.
- White, T. C. R. (1984). The abundance of invertebrate herbivores in relation to the availability of nitrogen in stressed food plants. *Oecologia* 63, 90–105.
- Wilby, A., and Thomas, M. B. (2002). Natural enemy diversity and pest control: Patterns of pest emergence with agricultural intensification. *Ecol. Lett.* 5, 353–360.
- Wilby, A., Villareal, S. C., Lan, L. P., Heong, K. L., and Thomas, M. B. (2005). Functional benefits of predator species diversity depend on prey identity. *Ecol. Entomol.* **30**, 497–501.
- Winkler, K., Wackers, F., Bukovinszkine-Kiss, G., and Lenteren, J. V. (2006). Sugar resources are vital for *Diadegma semiclausum* fecundity under field conditions. *Basic Appl. Ecol.* 7, 133–140.
- With, K. A., Cadaret, S. J., and Davis, C. (1999). Movement responses to patch structure in experimental fractal landscapes. *Ecology* 80, 1340–1353.
- Woodcock, B. A., Potts, S. G., Westbury, D. B., Ramsay, A. J., Lambert, M., Harris, S. J., and Brown, V. K. (2007). The importance of sward architectural complexity in structuring predatory and phytophagous invertebrate assemblages. *Ecol. Entomol.* 32, 302–311.
- Wyss, E. (1996). The effects of artificial weed strips on diversity and abundance of the arthropod fauna in a Swiss experimental apple orchard. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 60, 47–59.
- Yachi, S. and Loreau, M. 1999. Biodiversity and ecosystem productivity in a fluctuating environment: the insurance hypothesis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 96,1463–1468.
- Yamamura, K. (1999). Relation between plant density and arthropod density in cabbage fields. *Res. Popul. Ecol.* 41, 177–182.
- Zabel, J., and Tscharntke, T. (1998). Does fragmentation of Urtica habitats affect phytophagous and predatory insects differentially? Oecologia 116, 419–425.
- Zaller, J. G., Moser, D., Drapela, T., Schmoger, C., and Frank, T. (2008a). Effect of withinfield and landscape factors on insect damage in winter oilseed rape. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* 123, 233–238.

- Zaller, J. G., Moser, D., Drapela, T., Schmoger, C., and Frank, T. (2008b). Insect pests in winter oilseed rape affected by field and landscape characteristics. *Basic Appl. Ecol.* 9, 682–690.
- Zaller, J. G., Moser, D., Drapela, T., Schmoger, C., and Frank, T. (2009). Parasitism of stem weevils and pollen beetles in winter oilseed rape is differentially affected by crop management and landscape characteristics. *Biocontrol* 54, 505–514.
- Zhang, W., Ricketts, T. H., Kremen, C., Carney, K., and Swinton, S. M. (2007). Ecosystem services and dis-services to agriculture. *Ecol. Econ.* 64, 253–260.